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CONTROLLING HEALTH CARE COSTS: THE
LONG-TERM CARE FACTOR

TUESDAY, APRIL 20, 1993

U.S. Senate,
Special Committee on Aging,

Washington, DC.

The Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:30 a.m., in room
485, Russell Senate Office Building, Hon. David Pryor (Chairman
of the Committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Pryor, Cohen, Bradley, Craig, Bums, Grassley,
Graham, and Feingold.

Staff present: Portia Porter Mittelman, Staff Director; Christine

V. Drayton, Chief Clerk; Holly Bode, Professional Staff; Anna
Kindermann, Counsel; Greg Smith, Investigative Counsel; Mary
Berry Gerwin, Minority Staff Director/Chief Counsel; and Kath-
erine DeCoster, Professional Staff.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR DAVID PRYOR, CHAIRMAN
The Chairman. Good morning, ladies and gentlemen. The Special

Committee on Aging of the U.S. Senate will come to order. We ap-

preciate all of you being here today. We especially appreciate our
fine two panels of witnesses. We are very grateful to you for shar-

ing your time and experiences with the Committee.
Before I make my short opening statement and then yield to my

colleagues. Senators Cohen and Bradley, I would like to make an
announcement that grieves me to a great degree.

Portia Mittelman, the staff director of the Special Committee on

Aging—many of you in this audience know her and work with her
and love her as I do—is getting ready to leave her post, to go to

the Department of Health and Human Services. She will be the

Principal Deputy Assistant Secretary to the Assistant Secretary for

Aging. We are very proud to have had this experience and relation-

ship with Portia, we wish her well in her new venture, and we hate
to see her go. She will continue in her good work, and I think it

might even be appropriate if at least the three of us gave a little

round of applause for our friend. [Applause.]
Portia, we're going to miss you.
We welcome you this morning to the Committee's hearing on

"Controlling Health Care Costs: The Long-Term Care Factor." We
have witnesses here today from Maine to Hollywood and places in

between to discuss the growing need this Nation has for a com-
prehensive long-term care system. The United States today is in

the middle of a health care crisis—we know that. Costs spiraling
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out of control, millions of people with limited or no access to the

basic care they need.

Unfortunately, we do not often hear about another equally im-

portant part of the health care crisis: The lack of home and commu-

nity-based long-term care services for the elderly and disabled in

our country. It is a problem that is only going to get worse, not bet-

ter, as our population ages.
Between 9 and 11 million Americans today of all ages need some

type of long-term care. Two-thirds of them are elderly, the other

third are under age 65. As you will hear today from our witnesses,
the vast majority of the long-term care is provided in the home by
family and by friends. While most caregivers consider their respon-

sibility a labor of love, it can be an enormous burden. We will hear

about that today.
For many people there is little or no relief in sight, either be-

cause of financial constraints or the unavailability of care in the

community. Most families provide as much care as they are able

to give, filling in with whatever they can afford in the community
until they are both physically and financially drained. Once it is no

longer possible to care for someone at home, nursing home care is

more readily available, although much more expensive. However,
at $30,000 or more a year, most people quickly spend what money
they have left and in reserve £ind become eligible then for Medic-

aid.

It is a sad commentary. American families who are caring for the

chronically ill or disabled person are not asking that they be com-

pletely relieved of their responsibilities. What they are asking for

today is some support and some assistance in providing that care,

whether it be respite care, home health services, adult day care, or

any number of other alternatives and options that we're going to

talk about this morning.
Our current publicly-financed system focuses on nursing home

care. Medicaid has become the safety net for people who enter a

nursing home, many of whom would not be eligible for Medicaid

covered services in the community. Billions of dollars are spent in

this country on nursing home care.

Certainly, many people who are in nursing homes need to be

there. However, not only is home and community-based care usu-

ally less expensive than nursing, it is by far the preferred type of

care. How many of us would want to go into a nursing home if it

were possible for us to remain in our own home?
I know that the President and the First Lady are going to tackle

this issue. Today's hearing is an important step in that process,
and I once again want to thank all of the witnesses for coming
today. I look forward to hearing their testimony, as I know my col-

leagues do also.

Senator Cohen, my colleague, I recognize you.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR WILLIAM COHEN
Senator Cohen. Mr. Chairman, I'll be very brief.

First let me say that I hope that our colleagues in the Senate
will have an opportunity to watch this particular hearing. As many
of you in the audience may know, we are now examining whether
or not committees such as the Special Committee on Aging ought



to remain in existence or whether it should be aboHshed in an ef-

fort to reform Congress.
I don't know of another committee that takes the time or devotes

the kinds of resources in trying to explore the issues that are most

profoundly troubling to our society as this Committee does, Mr.

Chairman.
So I hope that at the end of this hearing we will be able to

present a record to our colleagues to remind them of the good work
that you and the Committee and the staff members perform on be-

half of the most vulnerable citizens in our society
—older Ameri-

cans.

A lot of people believe that long-term care is too expensive and
it's too complex, but, as you've indicated, Mr. Chairman, there

never will be a day in which the answers are going to be easier or

the solutions any cheaper. We have to take action now and not

next year or the year thereafter to come to grips with this particu-
lar problem.
As you pointed out, about 80 percent of the elderly receive care

from their families—^we talk about family values—80 percent of our

elderly receive care from their families, not from institutions.

About 12 million people go to extraordinary lengths every day of

their lives to help keep loved ones out of an institutional setting,

and yet only about 2 percent of those 12 million people receive any
kind of support services.

That is not a tolerable situation. It places, as you've indicated,

an enormous burden upon those who are providing those services.

And I am particularly pleased that we have Mrs. Beverly Hynes
from Vassalboro, Maine, who's going to testify today and tell a very

compelling story of how she cared for her mother and how her

home care saved her family and the government thousands of dol-

lars in nursing home expenses.
Mr. Chairman, I regret that I won't be able to be here for the

entire hearing, as we're having a caucus this morning to decide

whether or not we can resolve our differences on a so-called stimu-

lus package, and I hope that we can do so.

The Chairman. Can we assist you in that?

Senator Cohen. I'll make every effort to come back as soon as

that meeting is over, but thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Thank you. Senator Cohen.
Senator Bradley.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR BILL BRADLEY
Senator Bradley. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.
I want to thank you and Senator Cohen for turning the spotlight

on this critical and emotionally charged issue. I think for too long
it has been neglected and the issue, of course, is family caregivers
and long-term care.

There are over 2 million severely impaired adults and thousands
of disabled children living in communities throughout this country
who need constant care with the most basic functions of life—eat-

ing, bathing, dressing. The people who have come here today to tes-

tify, those who are on the front line of this daily experience, are

a moving testament to the strength of families and provide a glar-



ing example of where Federal policy has behaved short-sightedly
and fallen short of the best efforts of its own citizens.

Usually when people think of aging and the functionally dis-

abled, the image of a depressing nursing home environment pops
in their mind. But, as Senator Cohen said, four out of five Ameri-
cans with functional disabilities are cared for, not in institutions,
but in homes and by family members.
Family caregivers, as you will hear today, require Herculean

physical and emotional strength to be there every day, 24 hours
around the clock, providing that kind of care.

The loved ones who provide that care I think have the toughest
job I've ever seen—24 hours a day, 7 days a week, they face enor-

mous stress, they need special skills, physical strength, and they
earn nothing. They do it out of love.

Caring for loved ones saves thousands of dollars in nursing
homes—that's true. But all too often the demands of daily care ex-

tract an invisible cost: The demands can become too much, the
stress can build, and then something has to give.

If we as a nation are to have any effective long-term care strat-

egy, it will have to build on and support this valuable network of

family caregivers. The primary family caregivers can and should be
bolstered and supported in their desire to keep their loved ones at

home and/or in the community. Even a minimal amount of respite,
which is time out from the unremitting task of providing these

basic human needs, can head off the disintegration of the family
unit and the personal health status of the primary caregiver, her-

self or himself.
I speak firsthand on this because respite care has been provided

for countless New Jersey families under a Federal respite care pilot

program over the last several years.
I think of one 82-year-old woman who was given a week of res-

pite so she could attend the wedding of her granddaughter in Cali-

fornia—respite from caring for her 103-year-old mother. That's

what respite care did for her. Or a recently widowed 68-year-old
woman who was able to attend her son's graduation by obtaining
caregiver services for her 87-year-old bedridden mother and her 46-

year-old paraplegic son.

These are enormous emotional demands that are placed on fam-

ily caregivers across this country, and some break from that

unremitting stress is a minimum, I believe, that we owe families

in this country.
With that in mind, I introduced legislation relating to the family

caregivers. I hope that we'll be able to include part of it in any kind
of package that we talk about in terms of national health care, and
I know that the testimony of our witnesses today will give living

proof of why this national need must be met.
I thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Senator Bradley, thank you very much.
I believe now in order of appearance we have Senator Craig.
Senator Craig.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR LARRY CRAIG
Senator Craig. Well, Mr. Chairman, let me echo the remarks of

my ranking colleague as it relates to the importance of this Com-



mittee, and your leadership in its direction, and especially today as

we focus on long-term health care, an area that has not received

the kind of attention in the last several months that I sincerely be-

lieve it should in examining overall health care reform for this

country.
I've just returned from my State. Like many of us, I had held 17

or 18 town meetings, and in those town meetings health care and
health care reform was discussed. And often it was brought up:
what about long-term care, will it be a complete package, will it ad-

dress the needs of the elderly in a way that heretofore we have not

successfully done so? And I could not honestly tell them at that

point that it would.
As we know, Congress several years ago attempted to deal with

long-term catastrophic, and it failed, and I think that your and this

Committee's willingness to re-examine and re-enter that area is

very important to this country.
Let me speak very briefly about the idea of the home care that

is important to me and important to my family—my wife's family
chose to do that with their elderly and were very successful. Her

grandmother died at 97 in the home. Her grandfather died at 99

and 11 months in the home. Now her parents were fortunate

enough that they could afford to remodel and reconstruct a home
environment so that those elderly could live there and fulfill their

lives. But had they not been able to do so, more than hkely those

loved ones in their later years might have been institutionalized.

Now that's why I've looked at ideas like a medical savings ac-

count or some kind of flexibility that across-the-board can give
those who choose to provide home care some opportunity that now
doesn't exist—certainly, we will go beyond that—but clearly we
need to be flexible, and most importantly, Mr. Chairman, I do not

believe we need just to look at the government as much as we need

to provide those who are so willing to care for their elderly some

flexibility and some opportunity to make that care easier to give
and with greater benefit.

It's with those thoughts in mind that I am anxious that we move
forward in this and hear testimony from those who are before us

today. It is a challenging area if we are to, as I know we will and

must, deal with the broad parameters of health care. Let us not do

it in a piecemeal way. Let us look at it in a broad perspective. The

elderly deserve that kind of understanding, and most assuredly,
those who would choose to care for their own ought to be given the

flexibility within the programs to afford to be able to do that.

[The prepared statement of Senator Craig follows:]

Prepared Statement of Senator Larry E. Craig

Mr. Chairman, I want to thank you for conducting this hearing today on long-
term care. While there has been a great deal of discussion and debate regarding
health care reform, long-term care has not been at the core of the debate. Yet fami-

lies dealing with Alzheimer's disease focus on this issue every day, and they can

certainly provide us valuable insight by sharing their experiences. Therefore, I ap-

preciate the opportunity to highlight this important issue and look forward to hear-

ing from the diverse panel of witnesses.
While most of us are familiar with nursing homes or skilled nursing facilities as

providers of long-term care, there are many of ways that care is being delivered

today. These include residential care facilities, in-home nursing, and family-provided
care in the home. All of these components of delivering care are important in meet-



ing the needs of the individual. The dehvery
of care, whether in a nursing home

or patient's home, should be chosen by the family in order to meet the needs and
desires of the individual requiring care.

Flexibility in any reform proposal will be an important component, especially for

the delivery of care in rural states like Idaho. Idaho has a variety of care providers
in the area of long-term care that include different levels of care available in the

home and in a hospital or institutional setting. As we look at health care reform

and long-term care, we need to be cognizant of the different needs of long-term care

patients and shape a system that will be flexible in both the public and private sec-

tor.

If a family prefers to provide care for a loved one in the home, and this care will

meet the needs of the patient at a reasonable cost, then there should be some sort

of support available. Similarly, support should be available for those who need the

kind of care provided in a nursing home. Having said that, let me be clear that I

think it is important we not focus solely on publicly funded long-term care. There
also needs to be a thriving private system supporting these needs as well. One area

I have been reviewing is "medical savings accounts," or MSA's. These would work
like individual retirement accounts, allowing individuals to save money, tax free, for

health expenses. This would include long-term care expenses and would focus on

services, not providers, giving it the flexibility to meet individual needs.

I am interested in hearing our witnesses thoughts on this idea, and any other

insights they can provide on this problem today.

The Chairman. Senator, we thank you for your comments.
Senator Bums.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR CONRAD BURNS
Senator Burns. Thank you, Senator, and thank you, Mr. Chair-

man.
I will hand my statement in because we have a meeting. I just

want to apologize to our panelists today because I'll be going with

Bill. We have a 10 a.m. meeting, but I want to say this before I

leave. Nothing touches me deeper than this disease, or home care,

and I will tell you why—because it's very fresh in my memory.
And, Walter Dawson, I'm sorry that you're here today but I'm

also glad you're here today, that you'll be able to tell a story and
a story that my son can tell who is 17 because, you see, last year
we went out of the grandpa business quick. My father-in-law died

of Alzheimer's in October—in fact, on my wife's birthday. And I lost

my father in December, so all of this is very fresh in our minds,
and we also notice some things. They got to stay home, they're
farmers and ranchers, and I guess we're just old farmer people. We
just take care of our own, we just stay at home. But we also under-

stand that we cannot—all of us cannot do that.

So I am happy you are here, young man, and have the courage
to come up here and tell your story because I think it's one that

has to be told.

At some point in life all of us may touch this terrible disease be-

cause we are living longer now, we get older now, and life is ex-

tended now. And we have to take that into consideration, and even

though this government which prides itself on doing things for peo-

ple or wanting to do things for people, we are seemingly always be-

hind the curve. We get behind the curve in our policymaking so

that it takes a personal touch in order to motivate us into doing
some things that we think have to be done.

So home care, we're taking a look at that. I've been involved in

telecommunications issues—with interactive TV and this type of

thing—where people can stay home, as far as rural health care is

concerned and in-home care. The longer we can keep that person



in the setting of the home, the better it is for everybody concerned.

We also know that it has its Hmitations.

So, Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your leadership on this. I will

hand my statement in. We're used to having some of our more well-

known people that's in the entertainment industry in here. But
what is most impressive is this young man who I know will have

a story, and I want to apologize that I probably will not be here

when you get to tell your story. And that's unfair to you, but I'll

be watching this very closely, and I'll be reading what you have to

say.
I just want to assure you that even though we have to jump up

and go somewhere, we've got too much to do, and we don't get to

sit and listen and visit enough in this Congress to really be effec-

tive. But I want to thank you, young man, for coming, and I thank

you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Senator Bums, we thank you and your state-

ment will be placed in the record.

[The prepared statement of Senator Bums, along with the state-

ments of Senators Shelby, Pressler, Simpson, and Durenberger fol-

lows:]

Prepared Statement of Senator Conrad Burns

Thank you Mr. Chairman. Let me start by welcoming our distinguished paneUsts.
I am often impressed by the folks that come before our committee, but I think to-

day's first panel is by far the most significant. It shows just how far-reaching the

impact of Alzheimers truly is. Having members of the entertainment industry is

nothing new here, but it is indicative of the fact that Alzheimers does not discrimi-

nate. And certainly, we wouldn't expect a young man of Walter's age to be before

the committee to talk about Alzheimers. And yet, this disease has had a very pro-

found impact on his life. I wish you didn't have to be here at all, Walter, but I am
glad you have the courage to want to be heard.

At some point in life, we may all have to experience the ravages of Alzheimers.

My father-in-law died last fall as a result of Alzheimers, and though he was several

States away, I understand full-well the frustrations, heartaches, and financial strain

it can put on a family. This devastating disease sapped all the soul and spirit from

my father-in-law. I can only hope that the research that is being done will bring

help quickly. But until then, we must do what we can to aid those who have Alz-

heimers, and those who are the caregivers.
As a society, we are living longer these days. This may be a function of living

healthier or perhaps just a sign of advanced technology, which can keep us going.

In any case, long-term care is becoming a part of health care costs that we can't

ignore
—it won't let us. I think it is very important that any health care reform

package we look at here in Congress contains provisions to deal with long-term care

services.

The problem, as you all know, is the high cost of these services. I saw a fact sheet

put out by the Alzheimer's Association" which states that the cost of Alzheimer's dis-

ease is approaching $100 biUion per year. This is just one disease that afflicts our

elderly
—there are others. And there are other diseases that require long-term care

that affects the non-elderly.

So, home care is taking on an increasing importance in all of this. I can tell you
from personal experience. I recently lost my dad, but he remained in his home until

my mother could no longer take care of him on her own. Allowing folks to stay at

home is not only less costly, but it allows the patient to keep their pride and dignity,
to be comfortable in their own surroundings, and to keep them in the company of

those they love. I don't need to tell you the value of that type of lifestyle for someone
who is sick.

I will stop here, Mr. Chairman, because it is clear I am preaching to the choir.

These folks live with Alzheimers and know firsthand the effects any type of long-
term care has on a family. I will be interested to hear what they have to say, and
am especially interested to hear their recommendations. It is easy to point to the

problem—it is not so easy to find a solution.
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Mr. Chairman, I appreciate your thoughtfulness in calling this hearing and the
work of the committee staff in pulling together such a fine group of witnesses. This
is one issue that I look forward to some positive action being taken.
Thank you.

Prepared Statement of Senator Richard Shelby

Mr. Chairman, I commend you for convening today's hearing to discuss the very
important issue of controlling health care costs with particular emphasis on long-
term care. We are fortunate to have a distinguished panel of witnesses with us this

morning who will provide this Committee with some valuable insight into this com-

plex problem. I also am very hopeful that this hearing will identify ways to help
us control long-term health care costs whether this care is provided in the home,
in a community-based facility, or in a nursing home. In addition, I hope that this

hearing will present some creative solutions to the special problems of individuals

living in rural communities who in some instances may have fewer options available

to them than individuals in urban communities. Moreover, the problems faced by
people in rural communities may be exacerbated by the shortage of health care pro-
fessionals in these areas.

Because long-term care costs disproportionately impact the elderly, few Seniors
are able to enjoy the highest standard of medical technology and life-saving medical

procedures while many others cannot afford basic health services. Recently, I was
saddened as I listened to a woman on television discuss the probability of her death
because her medical insurance would not cover a particular treatment when needed.

Although this is deplorable, there are many people even worse off than she because

they have no medical insurance at all. We must do something about the continuous
increase in health care costs while paying special attention to our elderly who are
often unable to afford the long-term care they need. Consequently, we are all anx-

iously waiting to receive President Clinton's health care reform proposal.

According to the Health Care Financing Administration, annual health care

spending is expected to rise from $800 billion in 1992 to $1 trillion by 1995. If there
is no reform of the health care system, it is projected that the 1995 figure will al-

most double to $1.6 trillion by the year 2000. In addition, each person will spend
an average of more than $5,700 on health care by the year 2000 compared to only
$2,566 in 1990. This rate of increase is two to three times higher than the expected
rate of increase in personal income; consequently. Senior Citizens who live on a
fixed income will be disproportionately and substantially affected by these projec-
tions in health care costs.

The U.S. Bureau of the Census projects that by the year 2000, persons 65 and
older would represent 13 percent of the population, and this percentage could climb
to 21.8% by the year 2030. As our population grows older, the demand for long-term
care increases. Presently, over 1.5 million Americans reside in nursing homes. This
number is expected to increase to 2.2 million by the year 2000, and to 4.5 million

by the year 2040. In addition, by the year 2000, 7.2 million Senior Citizens will need
some type of long-term care assistance to help them perform daily activities to

maintain their independence. This number will increase to 14.4 million by the year
2050.
We have all had a friend or loved-one who may have needed long-term care (You

may want to mention something about your mother's stay in the nursing home). I

believe, however, that we should not allow the cost of long-term care to penalize the

elderly for a lifetime of hard work and saving. We also should not take away the
financial and psychological independence of any couple

or family when a member
of that family needs long-term health care. Obviously, it is an understatement to

say we have a lot of work to do to achieve these objectives. Nevertheless, I believe
that this hearing today represents an important step in that direction.

QUESTIONS

1. It is my understanding that one reason Medicare has not played a significant
role in providing long-term nealth care is that some fear that federal support in this

area would produce a disincentive for families to care for individuals capable of re-

maining at home. There is some research in this area which disputes this argument.
What is your opinion?

2. What type of illnesses should be covered by a long-term health care plan?
3. What kind of approach should be used to protect and preserve people's assets

in long-term health care situations. I have heard some inaividuals use the terms

"front-loading and back-loading." Could you define these terms and indicate which
you believe is more cost effective?



4. Do you have any short term recommendations for improving long-term health

care for the elderly while Congress is deUberating the Administration s health care

reform proposal?
5. How likely is it that a Senior Citizen will return to his/her home after a 6

month stay in a nursing home?—a 12 month stay?
—an 18 month stay? Could you

provide some data in support of your answer?
6. Has the "On Lok" model been replicated in a rural area? If the model were ap-

plied in a rural area, what cost savings would be realized?

7. What was the net cost savings in dollars per patient realized in the Rochester

experiment?

Prepared Statement of Senator Larry Pressler

I thank the chairman for holding today's hearing. It is a timely subject and one

of particular interest to me.
Between 1980 and 1992 health care costs increased by 106%. Prescription drug

prices increased by 123%. Medicare expenditures soared by 272% and Medicaid

costs increased some 384%. During the same time period the general inflation rate

increased some 68%.

Nearly 37 million Americans are without health insurance. In my state of South
Dakota 56,000 individuals are uninsured. Nearly 5,000 South Dakotans are consid-

ered uninsurable.
The typical family in South Dakota spends 13.1% of their income on health care

costs and insurance premiums. This is the fourth highest rate in the nation.

The Congressional Budget Office estimates that Americans will spend $912.3 bil-

lion this year on health care. This represents 14.6% of our gross national product
(GNP). Health care expenditures are expected to exceed $1 trillion by 1995.

Nearly 39% of all health care spending goes to hospitals. 19% of all spending goes
to physicians.

In South Dakota 8,000 individuals reside in nursing homes. Nearly 56% of these

individuals are dependent upon Medicaid to pay for their care.

This year Medicaid expenditures are expected to total $126 billion. This rep-
resents 15% of health care expenditures. In South Dakota the Medicaid budget will

total about $232 million. $72 million or nearly one-third of this budget will be spent
on long-term care.

These figures illustrate the need to reform our health care system. More specifi-

cally these statistics point to the need to include long-term care provisions in any
reform package. Not addressing this issue would be like taking your car in for a

tune-up and asking the mechanic not to replace the spark plugs. You'll end up back
in the shop when your car won't start. Likewise, if we don't address the long-term
care issue we will only provide a short-term health care fix.

Health care reform must be market based. I believe reform should not include

price controls and new mandates upon employers. Reform should include long-term

care, prescription drugs, primary care, emergency care, and other specialties. It

must include malpractice reform, changes in the anti-trust laws, reform of the insur-

ance market, reduction of federal regulation, simplification of claims processing,
elimination of waste and fraud, greater emphasis on preventive care and tax incen-

tives to help individuals purchase insurance. This does not prescribe the entire for-

mula for health care reform. However, it lists the principles that I support.
Some have advocated that the federal government pay for the nursing home costs

of senior citizens. I favor the use of tax incentives to assist people in purchasing
long-term care insurance. In addition, we must provide incentives to help families

care for their ailing parents. It is clearly more cost effective to provide care in an

elderly person's home.
The long-term care issue has a direct impact on each of us. We may have a parent

in a nursing home. We may face entering a nursing home at some point in our lives.

We are all the taxpayers who are paying for the Medicaid programs which
pays

for

one-third of nursing home patient care. Long-term care must be included in the

health care reform package.

Prepared Statement of Senator Alan K. Simpson

I want to thank Senators Pryor and Cohen for holding this hearing todav on this

crucial and timely issue—long-term care for the elderly. I don't have to tell any one
here that we are in the midst of a health care crisis in which health care costs are

increasing at dramatic rates and millions of people are in need of basic health care.

One aspect of this health care crisis that we need to pay more attention to is the

need for a more well-defined policy on long-term care—particularly home and com-

munity-based care. Long-term care must be addressed in the context of the current
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health reform debate and cannot be left out of any comprehensive health care pro-

posal.

Currently, between 9 and 11 million Americans of all ages need some type of long-

term care and the Alzheimer's Association estimates that approximately 4 million

persons are diagnosed with Alzheimer's disease. As the U.S. population increasingly

ages in the upcoming decades, we will need to focus more our resources and ener-

gies on the long-term care needs of this growing population.

Unfortunately, I know from first-hand experience about the expense and the

heartache of taking care of parents with long-term care health care needs. Both of

my parents, who are in their nineties, cannot take care of themselves anymore. My
dear father suffers from Parkinson's disease and is in a nursing home and my dear

mother needs full-time nursing care provided at home. My brother, Pete and I know
full well about the high cost of such care and fortunately, we are financially secure

and can share in the high expense of our parents' care. I fully understand that

many others are not in the financial position to pay for costly long-term health care

expenses out of their own pockets and that some type of Federal program needs to

be developed to address these persons' concerns.

One way the Federal Grovemment could address these concerns is to examine the

cost-effectiveness of home health care for long-term care needs. No one wants to be

in a nursing home if it can be avoided, and for many elderly persons staying in their

homes is the last bit of independence they have in their lives. I know my mother

prefers being in her own home over being cared for in a nursing home and her qual-

ity of life is significantly better. Above all, studies have shown that home care is

more cost-effective than nursing home care.

I look forward to hearing from toda/s witnesses and addressing this important
issue as we continue to debate all the components of health care reform including
the provision of long-term care.

Prepared Statement of Senator Dave Durenberger

I'd like to welcome everyone to this morning's hearing and thank our panel for

taking the time to share their personal experiences, as family members of Alz-

heimer's victims.

Minnesota has over 70,000 victims of Alzheimer's disease. But the numbers don't

tell the whole story
—as we'll hear today from our panel. To complete the picture

we need to listen to the family, friends and caregivers of the over 4 million patients
nationwide. Each patient has their own story.
While the most tragic and obvious effect of Alzheimer's is the loss of mental and

physical functioning, the financial costs are also staggering. Alzheimer's disease is

estimated to cost society more than $90 billion annually. The federal and state gov-
ernments cover about ten percent of this cost, leaving a tremendous burden on the

victims and their families. Since treatment of this disease can stretch over a twenty
year period, in some cases, it is crucial that families receive respite care and victims

receive needed care services to enable them to remain at home. The cost of nursing
home care continues to soar. It's easy to understand that few can afford lengthy

stays when the average cost per year ranges from $24,000 to $36,000. However,
when we look at the cost to the family to keep a victim at home—it's clear that

there are no cheap answers. I'm told that the cost to a family averages $18,000 per

year.
When I was Chairman of the Health Subcommittee of the Senate Finance Com-

mittee, I authored an amendment in the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986
that provided over $40 million for the Medicare Alzheimer's disease demonstration

project. This legislation currently funds demonstration projects in eight states, in-

cluding Minnesota. The purpose of this project is to determine the effectiveness,

cost, and impact on health status and functioning of providing comprehensive serv-

ices to Medicare beneficiaries who have Alzheimer's or related diseases. I am
pleased that these projects allow Medicare to go beyond its traditional acute care

orientation to pay for chronic care services.

Unlike Medicare, which pays primarily for acute care services, Medicaid is a

major payer for both short-term and long-term care. Due to this large responsibility
and the increase in enroUees, Medicaid's costs are rising in an uncontrolled manner.
The Federal government and the states spent $118.2 billion on Medicaid benefits

last year. That was up 25% from the previous year. If this growth continues, total

Medicaid spending will over take Medicare expenditures (estimated to be $148 bil-

lion in 1993) within several years. This not only places a severe burden on the elder-

ly but definitely shows the importance of long term care financing.
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Therefore, we need health reform that will be comprehensive and address the true

source of the problem. Our current financing and medical care systems either ignore
these needs or price them beyond the capacity of most individuals in need.

In addition, any positive conclusions that come from research into the prevention
or treatment of Alzheimer's disease will help to reduce the cost of long-term care

that burdens all of society. Also, research into the effects of Alzheimer's disease on
caretakers of Alzheimer^s victims could lead to an improved system of respite care,

extended leave from the workplace, and overall stress management. Therefore, the

benefits derived from an investment in aging research transcends all age groups.
Mr. Chairman, I would like to strongly reiterate the urgency of truly comprehen-

sive health reform. Our delivery system has failed—especially in its responsibility
to meet the needs of long-term care. I am pleased that the Special Committee on

Aging has focused on this important issue. It is imperative that Congress and the

President evaluate the federal government's role in meeting the needs of long-term
care.

The Chairman. Senator Grassley.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR CHARLES GRASSLEY
Senator Grassley. Let me also acknowledge the panel and thank

you for coming, and, particularly, thank you for the stories that you
tell that are stories of caring. And I'm sure that I, for one, am not

fully acquainted first-hand with the problems that you will present,
and I'm sure you hope that that would be true throughout my life-

time. And I don't know, but I think that even though we don't ex-

perience maybe first-hand, by hearing the stories told so well, it

can't help but to make us more sensitive to the problems that fami-
lies like you face.

I also want to welcome all of the members who are here from the

National Alzheimer's Disease Association. I've had an opportunity
to work closely with the leadership of the association in past Con-

gresses, particularly on the Federal Government's research pro-

gram on Alzheimer's Disease. And, of course, I look forward to

working with the Association and its members in the future to im-

prove the situation with long-term health care.

Mr. Chairman, the lack of protection against the great financial

cost and great heartache that can come with disabling illness or

chronic disabling and functional limitations is one of the large re-

maining gaps in our national health care public policy. I know that

many of those who have experienced devastating consequences of

disabling illness or who have worked hard over the years in advo-

cating improvement in our long-term health care system hope that
the health care reform project on which we're all now launched will

also lead to reform in the long-term care aspect as well.

So your hearing, Mr. Chairman, is very timely given that we an-

ticipate a health care reform proposal fi-om the administration next
month and anticipate that Congress will spend a great deal of time
this summer and into the fall working on that proposal, and, hope-
fully, adopting a comprehensive proposal before very long.
The focus of this hearing on how cost-effective methods can be

developed to care for the chronically ill or disabled is also very
timely and important because if we do include a long-term care

component in any final reform plan, it seems to me that the shape
of that component is going to be influenced by the problem that has
bedeviled all of us during our past efforts as we move forward on

long-term care. And that problem, of course, is related to the cost

of that approach.
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So, Mr. Chairman, I thank you once again for the hearing and

bringing attention to this problem, and I have a longer statement
that I want to include in the record.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The Chairman. Your statement will be placed in the record, Sen-

ator Grassley. We appreciate your statement.

[The prepared statement of Senator Grassley follows:!

Prepared Statement of Senator Charles E. Grassley

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I also want to welcome to our hearing today members of the National Alzheimer's

Disease Association. I have worked closely with the leadership of the Association in

years past on the Federal Grovernment's research program on Alzheimer's disease.

I look forward to working with the Association and its members in the future to

improve our long term care system.
Mr. Chairman, the lack of protection against the great financial cost and great

heartache that can come with disabling illness or chronic, disabling, functional limi-

tations is one of the large remaining gaps in our public policy.
I know that many of those who have experienced the devastating consequences

of disabling illness, or who have worked hard over the years in advocating improve-
ments in our long term care system, hope that the health care reform project on
which we are all now launched will also lead to reform of that system.

So, your hearing is certainly timely, Mr. Chairman, given that we anticipate a
health care reform proposal from the Administration next month, and anticipate
that the Congress will spend a great deal of time this session and maybe next year
working on that proposal.
The focus of this hearing—on how cost effective methods can be developed to care

for the chronically ill or disabled—is also timely and important. Because, if we do
include a long term care component in any final reform plan, it seems to me that

the shape of that component is going to be very influenced by the problem that has
bedeviled all of our past efforts to move forward on long term care reform—and that

is the problem of cost.

That is all I have for the moment, Mr. Chairman. I look forward to the testimony.

The Chairman. And I now yield to Senator Graham of Florida.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR BOB GRAHAM
Senator GRAHAM. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman. A few

comments, first, I commend you for holding this hearing, particu-

larly as we are on the verge of having a major national health re-

form initiative. In my opinion, it is critical that the initiative in-

clude long-term care as one of its principal components.
We know a few facts—First, America is aging. In my State of

Florida, according to the 1990 census, we had almost IV2 percent
of our population over the age of 85. And early in the 21st century
we will have almost 3 percent of our population over the age of 85.

It is at those advanced ages that the kind of issues that we'll be

discussing today become more prevalent.
Second, we know that the former clear distinction between what

was medical and what was social is now becoming blurred. Is it a
medical or a social issue to provide an infrastructure of long-term
care that, for instance, provides respite services so that the in-

home caregiver can have some relief and be able to provide effec-

tive care, as opposed to requiring that older Americans be institu-

tionalized in a nursing home?
Third, we have got to have an infrastructure of services that re-

spect the aging process, provide those services that are required
but do not take away independence, and which allow the maximum
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degree of family and community involvement as the focus of provi-
sion of that care.

Fourth, this is a national issue that will require a comprehensive
national response in terms of its method of financing and the
breadth of services to be made available.

Mr. Chairman, we have a challenging task before us, particu-

larly, to keep the issue of long-term care as an important and ur-

gent component of a national health care policy and not to have it,

as some have suggested, left to be considered after a national
health care program is shaped.
Your attention today, Mr. Chairman, will help to assure that this

issue will not be the forgotten component of national health care
reform.
The Chairman. Senator Graham, thank you very much for your

statement. And we do in fact have a real mission before us, and
to tell us a little bit about that task and mission is a very distin-

guished panel, six people who have helped care for a family mem-
ber with Alzheimer's or a related disorder. They're here to tell us
their first-hand stories, their experiences on the front line of long-
term care.

The first witness we will have is Mr. James Sikking fi*om Holly-
wood. He is known as David Howser, from the TV program "Doogie
Howser, M.D.;" Beverly H5nnes from Maine and Virginia Di Manna
from Maryland will follow Mr. Sikking.
Next we'll hear from Walter Dawson, age 10, from Falls City, Or-

egon. Walter, we've had a lot of witnesses before this Special Com-
mittee on Aging, but I don't recall any as young as you. We will

welcome you in just a moment.
Kojo Nnamdi, the host of "Evening Exchange," a TV show here

in Washington, will speak after Walter.

Shelley Fabares from the TV series "Coach," who is also known
as Christine Armstrong, will be our last witness on the panel. She
will talk about the need for long-term care based on her own per-
sonal experience in caring for her mother.
Mr. Sikking, we look forward to your statement, and you may

begin.
Let me, if I might, remind our panel that we're going to try to

limit our statements to 5 minutes, if we can. And if some of you
go over a little bit, we will understand that and we'll try to give
you a little leeway here. But we're going to try to limit our state-

ments to 5 minutes.
Thank you, and you may proceed. Now, if you would pull that

microphone right up—here I am telling an actor like you to pull
your microphone up. [Laughter.]

STATEMENT OF MR. JAMES SIKKING, HOLLYWOOD, CA
Mr. Sikking. I'll take all the advice I can get. Senator.
Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, you've been told

what I do. I'm an actor. I play a doctor, but I am here to express
a disclaimer. I am not an expert in the medical care system or the
medical delivery system. I am a citizen, and during the last 10

years I gained valuable expertise on one very important aspect of
health care, which is long-term care, as I participated in my moth-
er's struggle with a debilitating disease.

70-275 0-93
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And my testimony is very simple—health care and long-term
care must be integrated. By treating long-term care problems as

though they are less important than medical care, we are bank-

rupting our families, we are creating unnecessary expenses for soci-

ety, and negating a natural and, for most of us, inevitable stage of

life.

My personal experience began 10 years ago when my mother
started exhibiting serious cognitive problems. It ended last June
when she died at the age of 93, a victim of Pick's Disease, a form
of dementia that is related to Alzheimer's. Those 10 years were

tragic, and, in a strange way, terrific, at the same time. The agony
of my mother's decline and eventual death forced me to learn that

no matter how hard we try, some things are out of our control, and
that at some point you must embrace whatever life sends your way;
that tolerance and acceptance are valuable traits to learn in this

process.
But there are some things that I cannot accept. I cannot accept

the complete lack of information available fi-om the medical profes-
sion about our family, what we could expect from this disease, how
we might be able to begin to cope with it. Apparently, if a disease

like Alzheimer's or Pick's isn't fixable, the medical profession seems
to lose a little interest in it. I was fortunate enough to have the

resources and I could seek out advice and help. I also have siblings

and a family, and they were a wonderful support group. But there

was nobody there to tell us what was happening, what we could ex-

pect, and the first few years was really an on-the-job training and
that was a devastating experience.

I also cannot accept the fact that an experience with long-term
care can wipe you out financially. I am financially secure now, but

I have been on the other end—believe me, I have—on unemploy-
ment without a dollar in my pocket. If my mother's illness had hap-

pened then, I don't know really what we would have done. If it

were not for my sister's emotional involvement and my financial

support, we would have been on the streets with her in a very
short time.

I cannot accept the policy of negativism toward long-term care.

The bottom line in our society is grow or die. We tend to look at

the needs of grandparents separately from the needs of children,

and what they both need is a little help.
When dealing with nongrowth issues, nobody is interested. This

is really hard to understand for me because nearly everybody is

going to grow old and most of us will develop ailments along the

way that may cause us to need some help. And, for most of us, it

simply isn't there.
I leave it to you and to the experts to figure out how to fix the

system. In so doing, I hope you will consider several things—Num-
ber one, the destitute must be helped first. In so doing—there is

really a huge expanse between the destitute and the wealthy, those

wealthy enough to afford the help, and therein falls the shadow.
Those who can afford it should pay, but the in-between group must
have some assistance to carry on, and that assistance should not

force them to be impoverished to qualify.
Number two, we need an integrated and thoughtful health care

system that is available if you have a problem, without bankrupt-
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ing you or causing you guilt that eats away at you. It should be
a system that you can get knowledge and helpful healing. We
should start at a level of human relationship and then move to

equipment and technology, not the other way around.

And, finally, we must invest in preventive care. Doing so is cost-

effective in ways that sometimes it's hard to get accountants to un-
derstand. This means helping people to stay at home or in their

communities if they can, it means offering some help now to stave
off bigger costs later, it means developing custom care that pro-
vides what's needed rather than what the bureaucratic rules stipu-
late.

And my mother was a minister, Dr. Sue Sikking, and she quoted
from the Bible. And one of her famous quotes was, "Where your
treasure is, there will your heart be also."

So if we stop and look and think about where our treasure is, I

hope someday we can say that it is invested in individuals and in

families because that's where our hearts should be. Long-term care
doesn't have to be a tragedy for us or our families. We can and we
must do better.

Mr. Chairman, thank you. Thank you for holding the hearing,
and for your compassion and concern for all members of the com-
mittee. And if there is anything I can do to help, I'm available.

The Chairman. James Sikking, thank you very, very much. I

know that was not easy, and we appreciate so much your sharing
that personal experience with us.

Beverly H3nies from—is it Vassalboro, Maine?
Ms. Hynes. Yes.
The Chairman. She was the primary caregiver for 12 years for

her mother who died in October of this past year of Alzheimer's.
She was assisted by family, fi'iends, home health care, and respite
care. She and her doctor have stated that her caregiving and use
of available community resources saved thousands of dollars in

nursing home expenses.
Beverly, I'm going to ask you to pause a second because I know

Senator Cohen wanted to be here.

Let us see if we can postpone your testimony a few moments.
Senator Cohen is going to come back and not only wants to hear

you, I think he may want to ask you a couple of questions.
Virginia Di Manna's husband suffers from Alzheimer's, and she

cared for him so long as she was able. She was the primary
caregiver, and then she began to suffer a number of ailments her-

self, and she's going to tell us about that experience.
Virginia, we appreciate your appearing before the Special Com-

mittee on Aging this morning.

STATEMENT OF VIRGINIA Di MANNA, GERMANTOWN, MD
Ms. Di Manna. Good morning, Chairman Pryor.
The Chairman. Now, you are from Maryland, I believe.

Ms. Di Manna. I'm from Germantown, Maryland, yes.
The Chairman. I see. We welcome you to the Committee.
Ms. Di Manna. I'm a Maryland resident all my life.

I also do not see well—this will not be more than 5 minutes, but

they increased the size of my testimony so that I could see it.

The Chairman. We have to do that up here, I can assure you.
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Ms. Dl Manna. I do have some sight problems so maybe you can
read it for me.
Good morning, Chairman Pryor and members of the Committee.

My name is Virginia Di Manna. I Hve in Germantown, Maryland.
My husband, Daniel, lives in the Coatesville Veterans Medical Cen-
ter in Pennsylvania. Daniel has Alzheimer's Disease.
When Daniel and I were married in 1953, we had all the mak-

ings for the expectations of the American Dream. I was a school

teacher; Daniel had a promising career in banking. Daniel and I

did realize many of our dreams together. We had four beautiful

children, and managed to put them all through college. We were
living quite comfortably on a combined income of over $70,000, and
were looking forward to our retirement days. We have enjoyed the

security of having saved and invested a good sum of money in prep-
aration for our later years in retirement.
But sometime during my husband's early fifty's, it became clear

that something was not right with Daniel. At first, he had difficulty

handling stressful situations, remembering what he had just said,
and he was not able to use his calculator anymore. At work, Daniel
came to depend more and more on his support staff. We both knew
this wasn't fair to his employer, but we held tightly to the thread
of normalcy in our life, even while I was forced to dress him and
drive him to work everyday.

Finally, we could no longer deny reality. In 1985 Daniel submit-
ted to a battery of medical tests, and the doctors came back with
the diagnosis, Alzheimer's. At first, we had no idea what the diag-
nosis of Alzheimer's meant, but we know now. Daniel's disease has
taken its toll on most areas of our life. The disease has robbed Dan-
iel of his most basic functions of life. He can no longer feed, bathe,
dress himself, or use the toilet. He doesn't recognize me or know
my name, and, for that matter, he doesn't even know his own
name. My husband, who was a bright and well-educated man, can-
not communicate at all now.
The disease has robbed me of a husband I was to share the rest

of my life with, the future we had worked so hard for. I was forced
to give up my role as Daniel's wife and become his nurse-caretaker
instead.

I kept Daniel home with me for about 10 years after the first

signs of the illness. We did not qualify for financial assistance for

community-based long-term care. So I was forced to bear the bur-
den of the caregiving on my own. Remembering that all four of our
children lived to the four winds, from the West Coast to the East
Coast, I've borne the brunt of most of this by myself. I lived the
36-hour day you hear about, but it cost me. My physical health and
my emotional well-being were shattered.
While Daniel suffered the cognitive decline resulting from Alz-

heimer's Disease, I suffered the physical decline resulting from the
relentless caregiving he required and the failure of our long-term
health care system to provide assistance. I have angina, a hiatal

hernia, I have esophagal spasms, and other stomach and bowel
problems, which I have been told stem from the burden of my
caregiving.
Mr. Chairman, I have a letter here from the doctor confirming

that my illnesses are stress-related.
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The Chairman. That letter will be placed in the record. Thank

you.
Associates in Gastroenterology,

Rockville, MD, April 2, 1993.

To Whom It May Concern:

Virginia DiManna has been under my care since 7/17/92. Since that time she has

seen me nine times in the office for evaluation of diarrhea, chest pain, abdominal

pain, shortness of breath and globus. She has gone through upper endoscopy,

colonoscopy, lactose tolerance test, abdominal ultrasound, pelvic ultrasound, esopha-

geal manometry with 24 hour pH monitoring and numerous blood and stool studies.

These have served to "rule out" threatening disease processes and have confirnied

my impressions that she has stress related symptoms in response to her situation

at home caring for her husband.

Unfortunately, a great amount of financial resources are spent in medicine, espe-

cially in elderly people where the concern of something "life threatening" brewing
is high, ruling out disease processes. In my patient's case I believe that almost all

of her medical problems are stress related. It is difficult to decide how to care for

people with Alzheimer's disease in these days of growing health care costs. In, Vir-

ginia's case, having her husband at home with her has been quite expensive.

Sincerely,
E. Serrin Gantt, MD

Ms. Di Manna. When the physical burden became too much, I

enrolled Daniel in a day care program costing about $600 a month,

though I really couldn't afford it. This reprieve though came too

late. What was supposed to have been free time for me to do the

things that needed to be done, quickly became the only time I could

attend to my own health needs. I would often take Daniel to day
care, come home, and go straight to bed. I finally realized that

Daniel's disease might kill me before it took him.

At the doctor's recommendation, I placed Daniel in a nursing fa-

cility. Daniel now lives in an Alzheimer's unit of the Veteran's Ad-
ministration Nursing Facility in Coatesville, Pennsylvania. I can-

not say anything bad about the quality of care he receives there.

The people are caring. It is worth the 300 miles plus that I drive

each week to visit him.
But in 1985 there was a law passed stating that the Veteran's

Administration no longer has to cover nonservice-related disabil-

ities, and it has me in a constant state of worry. If he were unable

to remain in this facility or if it were closed, his non-V.A. nursing
home costs would be between $27,000 and $32,000 a year in the

community that I live in.

In this situation, the caregiver spouse ends up impoverished, and
this is a virtual certainty for me in a very short time.

The insanity of the long-term care system frustrates me. My out-

of-pocket expenses for his care are now about $6,000 a year plus

clothing. Moreover, my own medical costs last year were about

$8,700—costs that could have been avoided if I had had more help
earlier. If only a fraction of this money could have been spent for

more community services for Daniel and respite for me, it would
have saved money all the way around.

In retrospect, I know that I kept Daniel home too long and this

jeopardized my own health. But knowing what I know now, I am
not sure I could have done much differently. I simply didn't have
alternatives.

Nothing can bring my husband back nor restore my health, but

others who are just now entering the frightening world of Alz-

heimer's care benefit greatly by preventive services such as home



18

care and respite, and, eventually, help with nursing home ex-

penses. If our familys struggle can result in help for others, then
it will not have been in vain.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for inviting me to tell my story and
for your concern.

The Chairman. Thank you, Virginia Di Manna. Thank you very
much.

I think there are a lot of cases just like yours across our great
land.

Walter Dawson is age 10, and recently he wrote a letter to NPR
about the toll both financial and emotional that his father's Alz-

heimer's Disease has had on his family. He's written to many other

people across the country, too, to draw attention to this concern
about his family's plight.
Walter Dawson, we appreciate your being here this morning.

STATEMENT OF WALTER DAWSON, FALLS CITY, OR
Mr, Dawson. Thank you. Senator Pryor and members of the

Committee. My name is Walter Dawson. I go to school in Mon-
mouth, OR. I am 10 years old. The name of my school is the
Luckiamute Elementary School.

My father has Alzheimer's Disease. He had to pay half his life

savings for his care. Now he lives in a nursing home. I miss him
very much. I hope you can do something to help people with Alz-

heimer's Disease.
We were at Disneyland 2 years ago. My dad got very sick. He

hated the electric parade because of all the noise and lights. I

guess it scared him, and he left. He was gone for over 2 hours. My
mom was very scared, so was I.

I told my mom I thought my dad was sick. My brother, Paul,

helped us find a doctor. My mom took him to a specialist in Port-

land, Oregon. They said there was a 90 percent chance he had Alz-

heimer's Disease. I didn't really understand.

My brother, Paul, was a big help. He helped us find the Alz-

heimer's support group in Dallas, Oregon, and the Alzheimer's As-
sociation chapter in Portland, Oregon. He took us to the beach, and
we played football and flew kites. He called me on the phone a lot.

Paul was taking radiation treatments and was very sick. He drove
over 500 miles many, many times. We loved him very much. He
gave me a big teddy bear at Christmas time that I named Paul
Bear. Paul died of cancer January 31 of this year.
We moved my dad to a home where they provided good care. It

was the best place for him, but it was really expensive. It was
$2,500 a month. In 4 months half of my dad's savings were gone.
We had to move him three times. My mother and I visited lots of

homes to see what they were like—some were terrible. Now Medic-
aid pays for his care, but my mom gets bills all the time for things
he needs. Medicaid doesn't pay for everything.
At Christmastime we found out my dad had colon cancer. He had

to go to the hospital for an operation. He almost lost his bed in the

nursing home. We had to pay over $200 to keep his bed. He has
a special account for his money. It has only a few hundred dollars

left. The bills seem to keep coming.
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It's not fair. There should be a program for the whole country
that covers everyone. It should cover everyone from when the/re
bom until they die. It could be paid for by cigarette and alcohol

taxes, but we need other ways too. President Clinton has the right
idea.

My dad loved books. He used to read to me. Now there are days
he can't write his name. There should be more funding for re-

search, Alzheimer's is a terrible disease. Sometimes my dad just

gets upset and starts asking me to let him out. Sometimes he
thinks I did something wrong when I didn't. He knows my name,
but he can't always say it.

This has been really hard for my mom and I, I feel like I'm not
sure I want to grow up that fast. My dad is not around to talk

things over. My dad is not there to help when we need him. I have
to carry in wood and stack wood.

My mother took a part-time job. The State may cut my father's

medical health if she earns over a certain amount or the State may
have my mom send money to the nursing home. My dad paid the

nursing home $112 out of his Social Security even after he spent
his savings, A lot of the money that was for me when I go to college
has been spent. It went for my dad's care,

I have written a lot of letters, I wrote to President Clinton, I

wrote to my Senators from Oregon, I wrote to a lot of Congress-
men, I wrote to the National Public Radio, I hope my letters might
do some good,

I have something else I wanted to say.
The Chairman. Sure, you say an3^hing you want, Walter,
Mr, Dawson. I think that families who have Alzheimer's patients

who are taking care of them at home need help, more help, I hope
that there will be more funding for research to find a cure for Alz-
heimer's Disease. Families shouldn't have to spend all their life's

savings for medical help. There should be a program that would
pay people to help families care for a family member who is sick.

I hope families will get health care and insurance so that they
won't have to pay bills when they're sick.

The Chairman, Walter, thank you. I have a couple of observa-
tions here:

One, Senator Graham, and Senator Cohen, and all the rest of us,
we're politicians and so we go around and we make a lot of speech-
es about these issues. But, Walter, I would like to say that I don't
know of a more potent or forceful message that I have ever heard
about what we've got to do in our country than you have just deliv-

ered. And I want to thank you on behalf of all of us.
The second thing I would like to do is to get a copy of your state-

ment, and at 4:30 this afternoon, I'm going to see Mrs, Clinton,
And I'm going to get your statement, and I'm going to say, Mrs.
Clinton, I'm handing you Walter's statement, and I hope you will

read it. I'm going to give her that this afternoon.
Mr. Dawson, All right.
The Chairman, Is that your mom with you?
Mr. Dawson, Yes.

[Applause.]
The Chairman, You are two brave people, and we thank you.
Mr, Dawson, Thank you.
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The Chairman. Senator Feingold has just arrived. We appreciate
your coming Senator Feingold, We have just had a very, very elo-

quent and emotional statement delivered by Walter Dawson. Would
you care to make any comment at this time or would you rather
wait until we get into the questions?

Senator Feingold. I'll wait until the question time, and I'll make
a few comments then.

The Chairman. Fine.

Senator Graham, did you have a comment?
Senator Graham. Well, I think what Walter has just said and

also what Ms. Di Manna said indicates that long-term care is not

an age-specific issue. It is one that touches all Americans because
we are all affected by either the availability, or unfortunately, in

most cases, the absence of an effective system to deal with these

needs.
And I am pleased, Mr. Chairman, that you're going to be meeting

this afternoon with Mrs. Clinton, and I hope and anticipate that

she will be as moved by the messages that we are hearing today
as we have been, and that this will reflect itself in an effective pro-
vision within any national health care program to assure that there

will be appropriate and comprehensive long-term care services for

all American families.

The Chairman. Mrs. Clinton is going to be meeting this after-

noon with members of the Senate Finance Committee, and I'll take
that opportunity, Walter, to give her that statement.

Shelley Fabares, we welcome you. Do we refer to you as Chris-

tine fi-om "Coach"? [Laughter.]
Ms. Fabares. That's very nice. Senator.
The Chairman. We're very honored that you would come a long

way today to be with us, and we thank you for being willing to

share your personal experience. It's my understanding that your
mother suffered from Alzheimer's, and that you lost your mother
last year. We'd like to hear your experiences, thank you.

STATEMENT OF MS. SHELLEY FABARES, VICE-CHAIR, PUBLIC
POLICY COMMITTEE, ALZHEIMER'S ASSOCIATION, SHERMAN
OAKS, CA
Ms. Fabares. Thank you very much, Chairman Pryor, Senator

Feingold, and Senator Graham.
I am here to speak for the Alzheimer's Association, for the 4 mil-

lion Americans who have Alzheimer's Disease and their families,
and for my mother, my darling, Elsa Rose, who finally escaped the

clutches of Alzheimer's when she died last September 28.

No one on this panel is here to make a special plea just for peo-

ple who have Alzheimer's Disease. We are here to make the case

for long-term care, services and supports for all persons who need
them regardless of age, income, or disability.

Alzheimer's Disease makes that case most clearly because it af-

fects so many people, at least half of all nursing home residents

and a similar share of fi'ail older persons living in the community.
It goes on for a very long time; in my mother's case, for 8 years,

but in some cases for as long as 20 years. It requires unrelenting
round-the-clock care, and there is almost nothing out there to help
families provide or pay for that care.
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Four years ago, I came to Washington to testify for the first time.

Since then, Congress has held many hearings on Alzheimer's Dis-

ease and on long-term care, but this hearing today may be the

most important one ever because it comes just as we are finally

getting serious about health care reform.
President Clinton talks about two goals for health care reform—

he wants to give American families security and peace of mind, and
he wants to get health care costs under control.

Mr. Chairman, we cannot reach those goals unless we address

long-term care. That is the point we are all trying to make here

today. I have heard people who say, we just can't do an5rthing
about long-term care right now because it is too expensive.
American families don't understand that argument. They don't

make any distinction between health care and long-term care. It

doesn't matter if your wife gets breast cancer or Alzheimer's Dis-

ease. She is sick, and you have to reach into the same pocket or

the same life savings to pay the bills.

We cannot give families any peace of mind if we pick and choose

the disabilities and diseases to cover. We cannot fix the health care

system if we only focus on doctors and hospitals.
If you really want to control health care costs, you have to pro-

vide the low-tech long-term care that people with diseases like Alz-

heimer's and their family caregivers need to stay out of hospitals
and expensive nursing homes. And you have to provide the long-
term services and supports that many people with disabilities need
to live independently.
Other witnesses this morning so for have given evidence of the

savings we can achieve with good long-term care. I would like to

give you just one figure from a study done in California, my home
State. Researchers looked at two groups of people with Alzheimer's

Disease. One group lived in nursing homes; the other lived at

home.
The cost of care in the nursing home was more than three times

the cost of paid care at home. Now, it is not the people with Alz-

heimer's who live at home need less care. It's that the family and
friends with enough help at the right time can provide a very large

part of that care. Once a person goes to a nursing home, all of that

care gets turned over the paid provider and the costs explode.
The Alzheimer's Association has been fighting for years for a

comprehensive social insurance approach to long-term care, one
that asks all of us to pay equally so that all of us are protected

equally. We know we cannot do this overnight, but we have to start

now. And we have some suggestions for how to begin:

First, you can start with home and commiinity care. We must get
rid of the perverse incentives in the system that favor institutional-

ization. We need to help people with respite care, home care, day
care, assisted living arrangements that keep people in home-like
environments.
Some people with Alzheimer's Disease need to be in expensive

nursing homes because they need skilled nursing care, but many
are there simply because they cannot get help at home and because
there is nowhere else for them to go. That is crazy. It is wasteful,

and, most of all, it is cruel.
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Second, you can start with those in the greatest need, the most
disabled and those least able to pay. But you must have a clear

plan with a specific timetable for getting to the comprehensive pro-
gram that will assure all American families security and peace of
mind.

Third, you must not start with private insurance. We are fooling
ourselves if we think that it is the answer to the problem we are

talking about here today. Private insurance may have a role to play
for people who have a lot of assets to protect. And you are right
to require national standards for the policies that are sold. But if

we try to build a long-term care system on a foundation of private
insurance, it will crumble and people will be unprotected.

If we start down the road with private insurance, we will be in-

viting the very mess in long-term care that we are now trying to

straighten out in acute care. A two-tiered system that insures the

well-off, if they don't have pre-existing, of course, provides second-
class protection for the very poor, and leaves millions of hard-work-

ing families with nothing at all.

Please, let's not make the same mistakes again. With long-term
care, we have a chance to do it right from the very start.

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, when Alzheimer's
Disease strikes a family, you learn how to do things you never

thought you could do. Somewhere you gather the will and the re-

sources because it has to be done, because the person you love
needs you.
That is the way we approach long-term care. It simply has to be

done, and the Alzheimer's Association is here to help you gather
the political will and the resources to do it.

I thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, for holding this hearing—
again, members of the Committee—and, as I said, I speak on be-
half of the Alzheimer's Association, for all of the people that you
see in back of us here, and, as always, I speak for my mother. I

know she would say thank you very much.
[The prepared statement of Ms. Fabares follows:]

TESTIM0^fY OF Shelley Fabares

Chairman Pryor, Senator Cohen, Members of the Committee. I am here to speak
for the Alzheimei^s Association—for the four milhon Americans who have Alz-

heimer's Disease and their famihes—and for my mother, Elsa Rose, who finally es-

caped the clutches of Alzheimer's when she died last September.
No one on this panel is here to make a special plea just for people who have Alz-

heimer's disease. We are here to make the case for long-term care, services and sup-
ports for all persons who need them—regardless of age, income, or disability.
Alzheimer s disease makes that case most clearly:
Because it affects so many people

—at least half of all nursing home residents and
a similar share of frail older persons living in the community.

It goes on for a very long time—in my mother's case, for 8 years, but in some
cases for as long as 20 years.

It requires unrelenting, round the clock care.
And there is almost nothing out there to help families provide, or pay for that

care.

Four years ago, I came to Washington to testify for the first time. Since then. Con-
gress has held many hearings on Alzheimer's disease and on long-term care. But
this hearing today may be the most important one ever. Because it comes just as
we are finally getting serious about health care reform.

President Clinton talks about two goals for health care reform. He wants to give
American families security and peace of mind. And he wants to get health care costs
under control.
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Mr. Chairman, we cannot reach those goals unless we address long-term care.
That is the point we are all trying to make here today.

I have heard people who say, we just can't do anything about long-term care right
now, because it is too expensive.
American families don't understand that argument. They don't make any distinc-

tion between health care and long-term care. It doesn't matter if your wife gets
breast cancer or Alzheimer's disease. She is sick, and you have to reach into the
same pocket—or the same life savings—to pay the bills.

We cannot give families any peace of mind if we pick and choose the disabilities
and diseases to cover.

We cannot fix the health care system if we only focus on doctors and hospitals.
If you really want to control health care costs, you have to provide the low tech

long-term care that people with diseases like Alzheimer's—and their family
caregivers—need to stay out of hospitals and expensive nursing homes. And you
have to provide the long-term services and supports that many people with disabil-
ities need to live independently.
Other witnesses this morning have evidence of the savings we can achieve with

good long-term care. I want to give you just one figure from a study done in Califor-

nia, my nome state. Researchers looked at two groups of people with Alzheimer's
disease. One group lived in nursing homes. The other lived at home. The cost of care
in the nursing home was more than three times the cost of paid care at home.

It is not that people with Alzheimer's who live at home need less care it is that

family and friends, with enough help at the right time, can provide a very large part
of that care. Once a person goes to a nursing home, all the care gets turned over
to the paid provider^and the costs explode.
The Alzheimer's Association has been fighting for years for a comprehensive social

insurance approach to long-term care—one that asks all of us to pay fairly, so that
all of us are protected equally. We know we cannot do this overnight, but we have
to start now.
We have suggestions for how to begin.
First, you can start with home and community care. We must get rid of the per-

verse incentives in the system that favor institutionalization. We need to help peo-
ple with respite care, home care, day care, assisted living arrangements that keep
people in home-like environments.
Some people with Alzheimer's disease need to be in expensive nursing homes, be-

cause they need skilled nursing care. But many are there simply because they can-
not get help at home and because there is no where else for them to go. That is

crazy! It is wasteful. And it is cruel.

Second, you can start with those in the greatest need—the most disabled, and
those least able to pay. But you must have a clear plan, with a specific timetable,
for getting to the comprehensive program that will assure all American families se-

curity and peace of mind.
Third, you must not start with private insurance. We are fooling ourselves if we

think that is the answer to the problem we are talking about here today. Private
insurance may have a role to play—for people who have a lot of assets to protect.
And you are right to require national standards for the policies that are sold.

But if we try to build a long-term care system on a foundation of private insur-

ance, it will crumble. And people will be unprotected.
If we start down the road with private insurance, we will be inviting the very

mess in long-term care that we are now trying to straighten out in acute care. A
two-tiered system that insures the well-off (if they don't have preexisting condi-

tions), provides second-class protection for the very poor, and leaves millions of hard
working families with nothing at all.

Please, let's not make the same mistakes again. With long-term care, we have a
change to do it right, from the start.

Mr. Chairman, when Alzheimer's disease strikes a family, you learn how to do
things you never thought you could do. Somewhere you gather the will and the re-

sources—because it has to be done. Because the person you love needs you.
That is the way we approach long-term care. It has to be done. And the Alz-

heimer's Association is here to help you gather the political will and the resources
to do it.

Thank you for holding this hearing.

The Chairman. Thank you, Shelley.
Beverly Hjnies, we're going to receive your statement now. Sen-

ator Cohen has returned, and we look forward to hearing your tes-

timony.
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STATEMENT OF BEVERLY HYNES, VASSALBORO, ME
Ms. Hynes. Thank you, Chairman Pryor, Senator Cohen, and

members of the Senate Committee on Aging. I'm Beverly Hynes,
and I'm here from the wonderful State of Maine. I live in

Vassalboro with my husband and my granddaughter who I've

raised for 22 years, and, until she died last October, my mother
who suffered from Alzheimer's Disease.

I was a caregiver for my mother for 12 years. There were times
when I wasn't sure I could make it. For 6 of those years my mother
couldn't talk, walk, or feed herself. She was bed bound and had to

be turned every 2 hours. She had a catheter implant for 6 years.
She required total care, but I'm proud to say that my mother never
had to spend a day in a nursing home. She was at home until the

very end.

My mother had been living in Freeport, quite a ways from us.

She was a homemaker and worked very hard for her church, and
she was homespun. I used to go down every week to help her bal-

ance her checkbook, buy her groceries, and things like that.

One day she called and said she wanted to come live with us.

She was overwhelmed by things and wanted to be nearer to us.

The first year was pretty good. She was very happy. Then she
started acting strange. She deteriorated very fast. She would put
on six or eight layers of underwear, five or six dresses. She would
talk to the TV and swear people were talking to her. She would re-

ceive her Social Security check, cash it, and roll the money up in

toilet paper and flush it down the toilet. It became clear she
couldn t be left alone.

For the first couple of years, I hired my daughter and I hired
other help to assist in mother's care. I am the primary wage-earner
in my family, and I have to work. I was able to get home-based
care from Senior Spectrum, our Area Agency on Aging. This, plus
the respite services from the Alzheimer's Association chapter, were
a Godsend. They allowed me to keep my mother at home and keep
myself together.

In November 1991, I had to go in for back surgery. For 6 weeks
I couldn't do what my mother needed. Fortunately, the home-based
care program provided day care and the respite program took over
in the evening. They did this until I fully recovered. Without this

help, I don't know what I would have done. There was no way in

hell I was going to put my mother in a nursing home.
The home-based services program cost me some money, and it in-

volved some government funds. But it also saved the government
and me a lot of money. I saw Senator Mitchell on TV the other day,
and he said a nursing home bed in Maine is going to cost $38,000
a year. My doctor has told me over and over, "Bev, do you realize

the thousands of dollars you've saved the State?" My aunt was in

a nursing home with Alzheimer's, and even though it cost all that

money, she didn't get half the care my mother got at home.
Sometimes we are penny-wise and pound foolish. I work for the

Area Agency on Aging now, and I see some things that make my
blood boil. I went to the home of a woman with multiple sclerosis,
and she had a lot of other medical problems, and she had been

dumped back into her two-room shack after having her leg ampu-
tated. She had no running water, no bathroom. She got no dis-
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charge planning from the hospital, no home care. They just
dropped her off in a wheelchair and said, live.

I got a small grant from a local agency, got a well dug, a septic
tank put in, and a bathroom installed. This gave her a fighting
chance. Well, I ran into her in the drugstore the other day, and she
threw her arms around me. Now she's got her prosthesis, she
drives her truck, she's living independently, and for less than
$10,000 this woman was allowed to maintain her dignity and stay
out of an expensive nursing home. All she needed was a bathroom
and some running water.
There are lots of examples where a little help goes a long way.

Unfortunately, the help isn't there. There are long waiting lists for

the home-based care programs in Maine. There's not enough fund-

ing. Most people can pay something, but without some outside help,
they can't make it.

I hope as part of the President's health reform program we will

be able to make this help available to more people. It worked for

me, it's working for others, and it saves money. Where I come from,
that's a winning combination.
The Chairman. Thank you, Ms. Hynes.
Senator Cohen, would you like to ask some questions. I know you

have to leave again.
Senator Cohen. Well, I would like to ask a few questions to Ms.

Hjoies.
You said you're now working for the Area Agency on Aging?
Ms. Hynes. Yes, I am.
Senator Cohen. Were you working there at the time you received

that home-based care?
Ms. Hynes. I was working there, but it was a few years before

the home-based care started.
Senator Cohen. Would you tell everybody the kinds of services

that the Area Agency on Aging provides?
Ms. Hynes. My particular job, I'm a resource specialist. I had

been an outreach worker for 6 years, going into people's homes in

the southern Kennebec area. Now I'm in the central office of the
central Maine Area Agency, which is Senior Spectrum, we cover six

counties. I take all the referrals from the six counties, and do the

screening. People call for help; I try to tell them where to go, advise
them of the best source of help. I talk to over 6,000 people a year
on my job.
We do have senior centers, and we have adult day care pro-

grams, we do have the Meals on Wheels Program, we work with
DHS on the Medicaid waiver for home care, and we do have the
home-based care program. We also help people that can't afford to

pay, we provide PCAs for people that can afford to pay for their
services.

Senator COHEN. Is there a long waiting list for people?
Ms. Hynes. There are now. In all six of my counties, there are

long waiting lists.

Senator Cohen. How long does it take on average to get these
services?
Ms. Hynes. It could take 4 to 5 or 6 months.
Senator Cohen. It takes 4 to 5 or 6 months?
Ms. Hynes. Even longer.
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Senator COHEN. Are most people in Maine aware of the services

that Senior Spectrum or the Area Agency on Aging provides?
Ms. Hynes. Word of mouth seems to be pretty good. If we can

help one person, we're usually going to get calls from five others.

I do think more needs to be Imown; you know, we work very hard.

We're very dedicated.

Senator COHEN. Senator Pryor has held some hearings in the

past in which we found out that many senior citizens aren't aware
of the programs currently available to help them. And, as you indi-

cated in your testimony, the fact is you have saved the State of

Maine and the Federal taxpayers thousands of dollars by your own
effort.

If we spend a little more trying to inform our senior citizens in

terms of what services are available, it may not only result in peo-

ple staying in their homes—which of course most people want to

stay in their homes and receive the kind of family love and care

in those final days—but it also saves the taxpayers thousands, un-

told thousands of dollars. I think we have to do a better job at that.

You also mentioned you got a grant from a local agency to help
a woman who had multiple sclerosis to get a well and a septic tank
and a bathroom so that she could live at home.
What agency was that?

Ms. Hynes. I went to the FHA. I got a $5,000 grant from them,
and I went to Voc Rehab and got a $5,000 grant from them. Then
I went to lumber companies and—you know, I separated them so

I wouldn't hit the same one all the time. [Laughter.]
I got some stuff for her roof. They gave me shingles, and then

the man I got to do it said, no, we don't need shingles. So I took

the shingles back, and I said, can I have some tar? And he said,

sure. Then I went to another lumber company and I got some lum-

ber and some nails, and I said you put it in front of the Town Hall

and we can get select men to build it. And they built her a ramp.
The Chairman. Would you be interested in coming to Washing-

ton? [Applause.]
Ms. Hynes. That lady today, as I said, she has multiple medical

problems. And to see her in her truck and going and independent—
and she is in her 80's now; she was in her 70's then—it makes you
feel good. You know that she has a quality of life now that she

didn't have before.

Senator COHEN. Mr. Chairman, last week in my home town of

Bangor, I held a hearing dealing with prescription drugs. I know
it's a subject that's very dear to your heart. We heard testimony
from Rosamond Potter, who's also of Senior Spectrum, and she tes-

tified that she often has to use very creative means, to find money
to help the seniors pay for their drugs. I assume that you have to

do the same sorts of things regarding what we are talking about
here today. I think perhaps Jim Sikking understands the nature of

the Maine people.

Beverly Hynes is indicative of the kind of people that we have
in Maine who are not only very, very self-sufficient, but very cre-

ative in making do with very little. She typifies many, many of the

people that we have. If we can take her as an example and show
the Federal Government how you can take a little bit of money and
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turn the energies and the creative intuition of the people of country
loose, we can do a lot more than we're currently doing.

Final comment, I was interested in your statement about the
woman who had MS. She got very little information. I think you
said she was just sort of dumped out into a little shack when she
was released after amputating one of her legs.

Again, at the hearing last week, Senior Spectrum found the same
problem for patients being discharged who couldn't afford prescrip-
tion drugs. There is no source of information that is given to them
to help them cope with the manifold problems that they have to

confront. I think that also is true with this situation here as far
as patients who are discharged from hospitals to help them deal
with home care, what services are available.
We can do a lot more than we are right now, Mr. Chairman. I

think a lot of it has to do with education, and with the people like

Beverly Hynes and the other panelists who have testified here this

morning, maybe we can make some inroads.
Thank you very much for your testimony.
The Chairman. Thank you very much, Beverly Hynes, and thank

you, Senator Cohen. I know that you have another meeting that

you've come from and you have to go back.
But I'm going to call on our last witness this morning, Kojo

Nnamdi.
You're a famous person around Washington, D.C., and you're no

stranger to us. But what you have been doing in your own personal
life is of great interest to us, and we hope you will share this expe-
rience.

Thank you for being with us.

STATEMENT OF KOJO NNAMDI, HOST OF 'EVENING
EXCHANGE," WASHINGTON, DC

Mr. Nnamdi. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman, members of
the Committee.

My name is Kojo Nnamdi, and I'm the host of "Evening Ex-

change," a television program on matters of public policy that airs

nightly in Washington on the Howard University-owned PBS affili-

ate WHMM-TV.
In July 1982 while I was working as a radio correspondent here

in Washington, my wife died as a result of an ameurism. We had
two young sons, twins, both 9 years old at the time. In order to as-
sist me with the care of my sons, my mother, Gladys Paul, then
74 years old, came to Washington to live with me.
She immediately took charge, as was her way. She held herself

responsible for all domestic responsibilities in the home, delegating
chores, and educational functions to my sons and to me. For about
3 years, everything went smoothly, as smoothly as things go when
a 40ish father is forced to pretend that his mother is completely in

charge of his home. Indeed, that pretense was often amusing.
However, by 1985 we began to notice that my mother was getting

more than a trifle forgetful. There were too many pots being forgot-
ten on a lit stove and too many complaints of money stolen by the,

quote, "cleaning woman," whom we all knew by experience to be

scrupulously honest.
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Nevertheless, forgetfulness being one of the expectations of

aging, I was not overly concerned—merely making a mental note
at the time that before long, I should undertake all meal prepara-
tion myself. But I said, "we're a long way from that."

I was wrong. By the dawn of 1986, my evening arrival home was
all too frequently marred by the smell of smoke from the vicinity
of the kitchen, and by my sons' accounts of granny's efforts to put
the fires out, complicated by her confusion when the smoke alarm
went off.

In 1987 my mother's mild forgetfulness had clearly deteriorated

into something more pathological. Her characteristic good humor
was often reserved only for visitors, and a noticeable mean streak

began to permeate her conversations and family relationships. She
became so paranoid about the housekeeper that she refused to

leave her room while this good woman worked, and, eventually, re-

fused to speak to her at all.

After 1988, my home had to be transformed to accommodate my
mother's condition in much the same way that a home has to be

arranged to accommodate its habitation by a frisky child under 3

years old. Because my mother had no memory but retained just
about all of her motor skills, she seemed to be everywhere all at

once, going in and out of every room in the house, hiding, replac-

ing, or rearranging everything in sight.
The gas had to be cut off from the stove if no one was nearby,

locks had to be changed on the front and rear doors to the home,
and my sons and I—they by then teenagers—had to coordinate our
schedules to ensure that someone was at home virtually all the
time.

A t3^ical daj^s schedule had my sons preparing my mother's
breakfast before they went to school, I getting up to fix dinner,
then my sons would look after her in the late afternoons after they
got home from school while I was at work. As a result of this, only
three of their friends those who had grown up with them and un-
derstood their grandmother's condition—ever visited our home dur-

ing a 3-year period. Their other friends could not handle my moth-
er's bouts of paranoia nor her outbursts. Neither of my sons had
a steady girlfriend through high school. Their schedules didn't

allow them the time. I could not have cared for my mother during
those years without the help of my sons, but we all paid a very
dear price, socially and financially.
As my mother's physical health also began to deteriorate and vis-

its to the doctor's office and the hospital became increasingly nec-

essary, my financial condition also began to deteriorate, as my
mother was not eligible for Medicare. She came to me from Guy-
ana, South America, and was in the process of applying for perma-
nent residency in this country. I, of course, worked for the Public

Broadcasting System.
The financial, physical, and emotional pressures began to bear

heavily on my sons and me as all relationships in the household
became infected with the strain of it all. It was at that point that

I sought out the assistance of the Alzheimer's Association of Great-

er Washington, and the care giver support groups, which have been
so helpful to so many primary caregivers.
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But we were fortunate compared to many families. My mother
became incontinent only during the last 2 months of her life in

1991, and we were never forced to seek respite care or the more
expensive nursing home care for her.

However, when she passed in December 1991, we were in the
process of seeking such care, overwrought over how she would ad-

just to it, and with hardly a clue as to how it would be paid for.

God apparently intervened, took her while she was still beautiful,
and laid her to rest.

Thank you very much.
The Chairman. All of the testimony today has been deeply per-

sonal and very emotional, very meaningful, and we know they are

going to serve to be very constructive in the policies that this Con-
gress and this administration enunciate with regard to long-term
care.

I would just like to ask a few questions, if I might. Let me start
with Kojo. He sat here longer than the rest listening, and thank
you for your statement.
What was the number one thing that you were needing during

those 3 or 4 years while you and your sons were taking care of your
mother in the home? What did you need most? I'm going to ask the
other panelists this same question.
Mr. Nnamdi. Respite.
The Chairman. For yourself?
Mr. Nnamdi. For both myself and my sons. It was a period dur-

ing which we never took any vacations, we couldn't go any place
for any length of time, we were never able to get the kind of rest
and recuperation that primary caregivers so badly need. I was
happy to hear of the incident in which the 82-year-old who was car-

ing for her 103-year-old mother was able with the assistance of res-

pite care to go to a wedding someplace else because the stress
builds up. And even if people can afford it financially, the stress
not only has a mental effect on the primary caregiver, it ultimately
has a physical effect.

My own blood pressure rose significantly during the time of car-

ing for my mother. In our case, respite.
The Chairman. When you ultimately asked for, and I assume, re-

ceived the support system of the Alzheimer's Association here in
the District, did this furnish you any type of respite.
Mr. Nnamdi. No, what it was able to furnish me was a certain

emotional support of being able to share experiences with others
who were undergoing the same thing at the same time. And, as
Jim Sikking pointed out earlier, we as a society are so ignorant
about Alzheimer's that it takes people who are involved in the ex-

perience to inform others, including the medical community, about
what's going on and what needs to be done.
That for me was particularly important.
The Chairman. Very good.
Shelley, what did you find that you needed during those trying

times? What was your number one need?
Ms. Fabares. I was sitting here thinking—gosh, there are so

many things.
But I agree with Kojo. I think respite was certainly needed, and

also I needed answers in terms of how I was going to care for my

70-275 0-93-3
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mother on a long-term basis, which again brings us back to the
need for long-term care.

I, like James, was in a position at this time in my life to be able

to take care of my mother. If I had not been, if it had happened
at another time in my life, as James again alluded to, where I was
unemployed, I could not have done it. It would have been simply
terrifying, and I needed to know that there was—and in the busi-

ness that I'm in, you can be working on Tuesday and totally out

of work on Wednesday and stay that way for the next 10 years—
and so I really needed to know that there was something out there
in terms of long-term care for my mother. And it wasn't there.

The Chairman. Thank you.
Walter, what was your number one need, you and your family's

need when you were trying to help your father? Would you like to

comment on this? I think you've made some mention of some of

this in your previous statement.
Mr. Dawson. Well, that's a good question. Some of the things

were—^well, we immediately moved him to a nursing home so what
he needed was financial support. We didn't have all the money to

pay for it, and half of his money was spent in 4 months. And it

was really hard, and you have to have support from families too,

from other family members.
The Chairman. Walter, you made mention of the fact that you

lost—I wasn't quite following you well enough—you said that you
lost the nursing home bed or you were almost about to lose the bed.

Explain that to us, please.
Mr. Dawson. Well, when he went to hospital for an operation, he

was away for over 5 days, and the State only pays for 4 days. So
we had to pay $200 for another 2 or 3 days. If we didn't pay that,
he would have to leave.

The Chairman, And where would he have gone at that time?
Mr. Dawson. Well, we didn't know. There was no place for him

to go really. There's a 2-year waiting list on that nursing home too

to get back in.

The Chairman. Walter, you're 10 years old, and I promise you
there are members of this Committee and my colleagues in the
Senate that don't know half of what you know about some of these

regulations and laws that we all have. [Laughter.]
And I might also say that the Medicaid program is such a patch-

work quilt of different rules and regulations. And in our State of

Arkansas, we have different rules, for example, than you have in

Oregon, or than Shelley has in California, or in Maryland, or in

Maine.
Mr. Dawson. Also, if you're on Medicaid in Oregon, you're only

allowed to have $2,000 at the most.
The Chairman. That's what we call spending down. You have to

spend yourself into the poor house, and it's a crazy system. Hope-
fully, we're going to do something about it, and hopefully we're

going to listen to your message and the other messages that we
have.

Virginia, what was your number one need with your situation?

Ms. Di Manna. I think in the early stages the thing that was
most needed was the community—use of the Alzheimer's support
groups that give the individual the emotional and psychological
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support that you need to get through this. It's very—I feel that

part is very important for everybody who goes through this because

you get to the point where you are completely—the word I use
often is isolated from the community.
And the second thing, talking about the same things that we

have been discussing along the line here, money is a funny thing.
You work all your life and you figure you're a nice middle-class

family. Back when my husband got this, $70,000 was a lot of

money. And now because we take in too much Social Security and
his retirement and my retirement add up to too much, we will

never be eligible under any circumstances for any kind of commu-
nity help.
And I don't know what the answer to that part is, but I do know

that we are impoverishing people like me down to the point where
who's going to take care of me. And my husband is healthier than
I am. I'm 66 years old, and he has full head of black hair. Look
at me, and I can't see straight, and I put half my teeth in a glass
at night. And I say to myself, look at this man; he's so strong.
Fourteen years now he's been living with this disease, and he's just

totally incapable of taking care of himself.

I think the third thing that we need is a type of respite for the

income bracket in which most of us middle-class people fall in; it's

respite. In the State of Maryland, I could get respite, but it cost

me $11 an hour on a sliding scale because of what we earned be-

tween the two of us. And some programs we were not eligible for

at all because of the income, so what you do is you start using up
your assets.

If you take him to day care or if you have extra medical bills,

you just start draining your assets. And in the situation like this

young fellow, we had, when my husband started into this, we had
two kids in college. And we had set money aside for that, and both

of us decided when this thing came down that we were not going
to touch that college money. So we did manage to get them both

through—all four of them— through college.
And it still did not—the funds are not going to be there for when

I need them, and I can't buy a health care policy because I have

pre-existing conditions. A catastrophic long-term health care policy,

I can't buy it. The only one that will sell me anything is AARP, and

they do have one that they will sell you even if you're maybe half

dead. They would sell you that policy. [Laughter.]

My insurance bills are catastrophic. They're really bad, and the

thing with the VA system, I think, to me is a wonderful thing is

that even though I'm on the means test there, if they just don't

close those two experimental Alzheimer's sections into Coatesville,

Veterans Medical Center, maybe some day God will be good to me
and to my husband and relieve him of his body.
The Chairman. Thank you, Virginia.

Beverly Hynes, what was your greatest need or what is?

Ms. Hynes. Well, I think the long-term care. As I said, my hus-

band has had four heart attacks. He isn't able to work, and I am
the primary wage earner. We do have to eat, and we do have to

pay taxes, and I do have to work 8 hours a day. And having the

home-based care in there, knowing that I could go to work and not

have to worry was a godsend, more respite would have been nice.
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My husband and I just started courting again after 12 years be-

cause if one of us went, the other had to be home with my mother.
And she had to be turned every 2 hours, and that was 24 hours
a day, and you just didn't have a lot of time to be the family that
we wanted to be, you know.
The Chairman. What about for your husband with the four heart

attacks? What about prescription drugs? Did this

Ms. Hynes. We paid through the nose.

Ms. Dl Manna. The State of Maryland has—don't most States

have medical assistance, and if you apply for it-

Ms. Hynes. Do you mean the worldwide drug-
Ms. Di Manna. Maryland Medical Public Assistance—I have

been a caretaker for my mother for 37 years, besides the fact that
I lived with her for 26 years before we were married. But with her,
because she had nothing, the State of Maryland—there are pro-

grams in the State of Maryland to take care of her.

The Chairman. I don't think that every State has such a pro-

gram.
Ms. Dl Manna. They supplied her a little bit of spending money,

and they took care of all her medications, and there was one other

specific thing that they attended to.

She was a resident of the Asbury Methodist Home, which is a
full health care facility. But the State of Maryland, I think, does
have in place something that would help somebody who doesn't

have it.

The Chairman. I understand.
James Sikking, what was your greatest need during all of this?

Mr. Sikking. I needed Beverly is what I needed. [Laughter.]
The Chairman. Well, we all do.

Mr. Sikking. You probably would have too.

I think the greatest need, and I am thinking about it in retro-

spect, because when it happens, you're so confused and it's so insid-

ious. You don't now it's happening to you until you're 2 years into

it.

I think I needed to know that I wasn't alone, that it was okay
to be angry with my mother, that it was okay to feel guilty about

being angry with my mother, that it was a process that we all go
through. I saw Virginia smile when talking about a mean streak.

Alzheimer's patients are not a day in the park. There's a lot of

real life that you have to learn to deal with, and that causes you
emotional problems because you think you shouldn't feel that way.
That support system, that knowing that it's okay, that you'll get

through it, and you'll begin to know how to deal with it, would
have been quite helpful.

I think part of the problem is, which I had to a certain extent,
I resent having to choose in my resources between taking care of

the grandparent, my mother, and using those resources to take
care of her and not having the resources to educate my children.

So you are in a screw vice that helps, which is all part of the

stress, and people don't realize—this is public information—now,
what does a Senator make, $125,000 a year?
The Chairman. I think so.

Mr. Sikking. You think so. [Laughter.]
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Let's say a Senator makes $125,000 a year and after your em-

ployer, £ind our government, gets through with you, plus tax, li-

cense, parts, and labor, if you're lucky, you will come out, let's

hope, with $65,000 or $70,000. If you have, as I did for 10 years,
a parent that went into a home—she went into three of them—
somewhere between $28,000 and $32,000 a year, you are now
touching living on maybe $38,000 or $40,000 a year.
And making that choice of what about college, what about the

other things that you need to have in your life, and the anger that

you have against this disease, which you quite frequently take out

on the individual, and I think the hardest issue to come to grips
with is not to judge that person you love by the last few years of

their life in Alzheimer's.
The Chairman. Thank you, sir.

Senator Cohen.
Senator COHEN. I don't have any questions, Mr. Chairman. I

think the panelists have all presented the panoply of testimony,
which is important for us to understand.
What occurs to me is that our system, our health care system,

has all of the simplicity of the tax code.

I mean, the fact is that Senator Pryor and I are sitting up here.

If we had to confront that issue tomorrow, he is correct in pointing
out that Walter Dawson knows far more about the issue than we
do. We wouldn't know where to turn, as most people don't know
where to turn.

And, Kojo, you mention you went through this for several years

perhaps before you even heard of the association here in Washing-
ton. We need to simplify our health care system. We've got to have
a single entry point so that people can go to a single point of infor-

mation, and that we have health care providers that can say, you
need to go to a hospital, you need home health care, you need nurs-

ing home attention. These are the services that are available—a

single point of information so that we can make people's lives easi-

er and they can understand the choices that are available.

And that's not even dealing with the issue of fiscal relief on the

financial side. The physical relief, which is the one you've all talked

about here today for the caregiver, but just the idea that we have
to know what is available and not go through this labyrinthine

process of figuring out is it Medicare, is it Medicaid, who pays, who
doesn't, how much, can I afford it, can't I afford it, do I have to

spend down, do I have to spend myself into poverty?
We have a system that it's as if we have taken a sledge hammer

and shattered a glass top into thousands of fragments, and no one

can put this piece together to make any kind of coherent sense out

of it.

So, hopefully, as a result of your testimony and the panel that

will follow, it will help us at least to present to our colleagues and
to the administration, which is worlang very hard on this issue,

and I commend President Clinton for undertaking to come up with

a health care reform package, and Mrs. Clinton, who is doing a

stellar job, in my opinion, in gathering the kind of information

that's necessary, that we can hopefully during the course of this

year resolve whatever that remain within Congress. And there will

be many.
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Shelley, you talked about a public program. The estimates are it

may for long-term care cost $100 billion, and President Clinton has
been floating some trial balloons about value added taxes among
others to say how do we pay for it?

So we've got some very tough issues to resolve on the financial

side, but I think we've got to get back to some basic concepts about
the role of government and the private sector. But, more impor-
tantly, how do we construct a system which everyone can reason-

ably understand? And I thank you all for your testimony.
The Chairman. Thank you. Senator Cohen.
Senator Feingold.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR RUSSELL FEINGOLD
Senator Feingold. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am delighted to be here. I got here a little bit late because I

could not get in here last night. But I did get up at 3:30 in the

morning today in Wisconsin to get here. I hoped to be here for the

beginning of the testimony. I missed a little bit, but I just want to

begin by sajdng a couple of things.
I ask unanimous consent that my written statement go in the

record. I just want to talk for a minute or two.
The Chairman. Your statement will be placed in the record.

Senator Feingold. What I do want to say is that there was an
attempt a few weeks ago to eliminate this committee in the U.S.
Senate. I was very proud to stand on the floor of the Senate and
support the Chairman and support the Committee precisely be-

cause of the kind of thing we're listening to right now. This is ex-

tremely important testimony, not just with regard to Alzheimer's
Disease or even long-term care, but with regard to the whole
health care system. It is very compelling, and it might not happen
in the appropriate forum if it were not for this Committee.
So I can already see the benefit of having won that vote before

the Senate, and I want to just say a couple of other words.
I have had the opportunity to work on this issue with long-term

care for 10 years, and since 1984 have worked with the Alzheimer's
Association having authorized Wisconsin's Alzheimer's Disease leg-

islation, working with people like Steve McConnell, who is here

today, and others. I apologize for not being at your kick off today
on the Hill at 8 a.m. I was supposed to speak but there were no

planes leaving Wisconsin last night. I want to say thank you for

the work that we've done together. And I am very, very eager to

get started on working here at the national level where I now have
the opportunity to serve.

I also want to say a special thanks to one of the witnesses here,

Shelley Fabares, who doesn't just come to Washington to fight for

this cause. Here's a southern Califomian who was willing to come
to Wisconsin in the middle of February to help us with an Alz-

heimer's Disease Mardi Gras Ball, having to serve as the queen
while I was the king of this ball. It was a long evening, and she
did a wonderful job of helping us even in a smaller environment
like that because of her true commitment to this issue.

And so I'm just going to say a couple of other words, but I want-
ed to say those personal words of thanks to the organization and
to this individual.
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I have believed for many years, as does the Chairman and the

ranking member, that long-term care is just critical to any true

health care reform. I've heard the First Lady say that if we're real-

ly going to deal with the deficit, that one of the key elements of

this in the mind of the President is health care reform. And we in

Wisconsin through our Community Options Program and the Alz-

heimer's program have begun to show how this program will be

paid for—by doing it.

You're already pajdng for it. We're already pajdng a ridiculous

fortune in nursing home care when many individuals, as the wit-

nesses have shown, could be in the community.
In Wisconsin alone, we've saved, we believe, hundreds of millions

of dollars by having a home-based alternative. I could go on far too

long on this, Mr. Chairman, but let me just say that I consider this

to be one of my most important priorities as a new member of this

body, and I look forward to working with you and the members on
it.

[The prepared statement of Senator Feingold follows:]

Prepared Statement of Senator Russell D. Feingold

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, I am deUghted to participate in this

morning's hearing. The issues relating to long-term care are of great importance to

me and my state; it is an area to which I devoted a considerable amount of time
as a member of the Wisconsin State Senate for ten years and I intend to be actively
involved in these issues at the federal level.

In convening this hearing, Chairman Pryor has identified one of the critical rea-

sons we need to include long-term care reform as part of an overall health care

package, namely the need to bring health care costs under control.

Although there is disagreement on the specifics of health care reform, with over

thirty-five million Americans lacking coverage and the cost of care exploding, the

need for acute care reform is widely acknowledged.
What has not been adequately recognized, however, is the critical need for long-

term care reform.

Though long-term care benefits have been included in some health care reform

plans, few of tne proposals have offered the fundamental reform that is needed. This
is a serious mistake. The demographic imperatives of health care dictate that if we
are ever to get health care costs under control, we must include long-term care re-

form in the health care reform package.
The elderly are the fastest Rowing segment of our population, and those over age

eighty-five
—individuals most in need of long-term care—are the fastest growing seg-

ment of the elderly. The over eighty-five population
will triple in size between 1980

and 2030, and will be nearly seven times larger in 2050 than in 1980.

At the same time, the working base of the country—those people whose tax dol-

lars are supporting the growing population needing government-financed long-term
care services, and whose earnings help support family members needing long-term
care—is shrinking relative to the population of long-term care consumers.

In 1900, there were about seven elderly individuals for every one hundred people
of working age, by 1990, the ratio had grown to about twenty elderly for every one
hundred people of working age. In the near future, though, that ratio will grow even
more quickly, increasing to twenty-nine elderly for every one hundred people of

working age by 2020, and to thirty-eight elderly for every one hundred people of

working age by 2030.
Failure to reform our current long-term care system will mean a growing popu-

lation of long-term care consumers served by a dwindling set of costly alternatives,
and supported by a relatively shrinking population of workers and taxpayers.

It isn't sufficient simply to include long-term care benefits in a health care pack-
age. We need fundamental long-term care reform. We need to rethink the way in

wnich we provide long-term care to people. We need to create a long-term care sys-
tem that is consumer-oriented instead of an entitlement for providers.
We need legislation emphasizing community- and home-based flexible services

that respond to individual consumer choice and preference, and that will relieve

f)ressure
on the federal deficit and on families, who are often forced to spend their

ife savings to pay for the long-term care of a loved one.
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We must move away from the current regulatory-intensive medical model, and
emphasize that the consumer of long-term care services is more like a customer
than a patient. The system should be flexible enough to respond to the individual

preferences of the customer, from the initial assessment right on through to ongoing
services, with case managers and others regularly consulting with the customer and
family members to be sure their needs are met in a satisfying manner.

In my own state of Wisconsin, we have created just such a program—the Commu-
nity Options Program—and it has saved taxpayers hundreds of millions of dollars.

The Community Options Program is responsive to consumer needs and preferences
without relying on an overreaching bureaucracy.
For example, the program doesn't rely on government certified providers to do

things like homemaker or chore services. Those services can be provided by family,
friends and neighbors.

In contrast, the bureaucracies of current long-term care programs have often been
much more responsive to provider desires than to consumer preferences. Taking a

regulatory approach, they have driven up costs to consumers and taxpayers, and
have lacked the flexibility needed to respond to consumers.
We need to abandon the unspoken but ever-present belief that underlies most gov-

ernment long-term care programs, that regulation equals quality.

Quality
is meeting the expectations of the customer.

That doesn't mean we abandon sensible safety requirements. It does mean that

we must think in terms of what the long-term care consumer's needs and pref-
erences are. Long-term care programs should be driven by that principle, not a book
of regulations.

Though cost containment must be an important feature of long-term care reform,

emphasis should be placed on who becomes eligible, not in creating a structure of

reimbursement schedules. We want people to enter the program because they truly
need long-term care, not because they are tired of cleaning their home or doing gro-

cery shopping.
The experience in my own state of Wisconsin shows that a flexible, consumer-ori-

ented long-term care system will reduce health care costs while providing better

services for individuals in need of long-term health care.

We must work to ensure that this kind of fundamental long-term care reform is

included in the overall health care reform package that will be considered by Con-

gress later this year. Failure to include these kinds of long-term care reforms will

severely impair our overall efforts to control health care costs.

The Chairman. Senator Feingold, thank you. And we are proud
that you're on this Committee, and we appreciate so much your
getting up at 3:30 this morning to attend this hearing in Washing-
ton, D.C. all the way from your home State.

I want to thank our panel this morning, and although I don't

think I've ever done this before, but I think it's appropriate today.
Because of the tremendous courage that these statements made, I

think it's appropriate for the audience to give them a little round
of applause. [Applause.]
Thank you very much. We are indebted to you, thank you.
We will call our second panel, please—second and final panel, I

should say.
Ladies and gentlemen, let's proceed; it is 11:15. Senator Cohen

and I have a meeting that we each have to attend, and we must
leave here by 10 minutes to 12. We have three distinguished panel-
ists today, and we're going to hear from them at this moment.

Let me introduce for the audience our panelists. This is our final

panel.
Herb Sanderson is the director of the Division of Adult and

Aging Services from the Department of Human Services in Little

Rock, and we appreciate your coming. Herb. You're no stranger to

this Committee, nor, certainly, to this issue. Dr. T. Franklin Wil-

liams, former director of the National Institute on Aging. He is a
Professor of Medicine now at the University of Rochester School of

Medicine and Dentistry, Rochester, New York. Beverly Baldwin,
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Dr. Baldwin, Professor of Nursing, University of Maryland at Balti-

more, Baltimore, Maryland.
We thank you both for coming, and. Herb Sanderson, we will call

on you at this time.

We're going to try, to the best of ability, observe the 5-minute
rule. We'll understand if you go a few minutes over.

Your full statements will be placed in the record.

STATEMENT OF HERB SANDERSON, DIRECTOR, DIVISION OF
AGING AND ADULT SERVICES, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH
AND HUMAN SERVICES, LITTLE ROCK, AR
Mr. Sanderson. Thank you. Senator Pryor. I'll edit down my

written comments to move this process along.
I do wish to thank you for the opportunity to testify before the

Senate Special Committee on Aging today.
We have many things in this great Nation of which to be proud,

not the least of which is an opportunity like this where citizens are

heard and government responds. But this hearing exposes a deficit

in our society. For those who have access, the best health care in

the world is available in the United States. Too many do not have

access, especially those needing long-term care. Speaking plainly,
the lack of a long-term care system in this country is a political
and social scandal. It need not be this way. Home and community-
based care is not only preferred by most, it holds down health care

costs.

Attachment I to my testimony shows that despite a rapidly rising

85-plus population, the most frequent users of nursing homes, and

despite the fact that Arkansas licensed over 4,000 new nursing
home beds, the State has been successful in keeping the number
of Medicaid recipients in nursing homes nearly constant for the

past 11 years.
The cost of nursing home care has doubled not because of utiliza-

tion, but because of rate increases. If utilization had risen, many
millions of additional dollars would have been required.
Arkansas has been able to contain the growth of nursing homes

by offering people choices; choices of how and where they receive

long-term care. This includes supporting family members and other

caregivers who provide the bulk of long-term care in this country.

Key components of the Arkansas plan include ElderChoices, this

is our home and community-based care waiver, which does provide
respite among other services; Medicaid personal care, which assists

with a variety of activities of daily living; case management, which
we've heard testimony about how complex the system is, and case

management simply helps people figure out what they're eligible
for and helps them receive those services. There's an example in

my testimony of a 60-year-old person that was not going to be able

to go home, not for medical reasons from a hospital, but for social

reasons. And the case manager helped her to be able to return to

home.
Medicare—and my printed testimony misstates this. It says Med-

icaid, but our Medicare skilled home health care system has been

very important.
There's been much debate over the issue of cost-effectiveness of

home and community-based long-term care compared to long-term
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care provided in institutions. Comparison of home and community-
based care with institutional care shows the cost-effectiveness of

our ElderChoices program. The cost of providing care to an
ElderChoices client including prescription drugs, hospitalization,
and doctor visits, is less than half of nursing home care.

While all of the above components serve to provide quality home
and community-based care, they also serve to point out what is

wrong. Home health benefits are limited in duration. Personal care

is a wonderful service, but available only to the poorest of the poor,
those on Medicaid.
Much of case management is needed because the current, quote,

"system," is fragmented and anything but user friendly. Medicaid

waivers are limited and demonstrate there is clearly a bias toward
institutionalization.

To overcome these weaknesses in our current systems, the fol-

lowing principles should be adopted:
Funding for services should not be oriented to providers, but

should be client-driven and flexible enough to meet people's

needs;
Administration of the program should be primarily the re-

sponsibility of the States, the government level with the most

experience in this area;
The first Federal dollar of any new program should be for

home and community care to overcome the bias in the current

Federal financing mechanisms toward institutional care;

Covered services, regulations, and standards should be fam-

ily-oriented and biased toward the least intrusive home and

community-based assistance; and

EHgibility for receipt of benefits should be based on func-

tional capacity, not medical diagnosis or physician prescription.
As this country debates health care reform, home and commu-

nity-based care must not be forgotten. If home and community-
based care is not part of the new system, we will be saying to mil-

lions of Americans of all ages, do without care or use more expen-
sive acute or institutional care.

The former is inhumane; the latter is fiscally irresponsible and
inhumane.
Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Sanderson follows:]
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Herb Sanderson

Director, Division of Aging and Adult Services
Arkansas Department of Human Services

Senator Pryor. Thank you for the opportunity to testify before the Senate Special
Committee on Aging today.

We have many things in this great nation of which to be proud. Not the least of which is an
opportunity like this hearing where citizens are heard and government responds.

But this hearing exposes a deficit in our society. For those who have access, the best health
care in the world is available in the United States. Too many do not have access.

Especially those needing long term care. Speaking plainly, the lack of a long term care

system in the country is a pohtical and social scandal.

It need not be this way. Home and community based care is not only preferred by most, it

holds down health care costs.

Attachment 1 shows that despite a rapidly rising 85 + population (the most frequent users
of nursing homes), and despite the fact Arkansas licensed over 4,000 new nursing homes
beds, the state has been successful in keeping the number of Medicaid recipients in nursing
homes nearly constant for the past 1 1 years.

The cost of nursing home care has doubled. Not because of utilization, but because of rate

increases. If utilization had risen, many miUions of additional dollars would have been
required.

Arkansas has been able to contain the growth of nursing homes by offering people choices -

- choices of how and where they receive long term care. This includes supporting family
members and other caregivers who provide the bulk of long term care in this country.

Key components of the Arkansas system include:

1. ElderChoices. This is the name of our state's 2176 Home and Community Based
Care Waiver. As the name implies, it is designed to offer chocies to those needing
care. This program is specifically designed to keep people in their home who
otherwise would be in a nursing home. ElderChoices is client driven. An array of
services is available that fit the special needs of each client. Services include adult

day care, adult day health care, respite care, home delivered meals, chore, home
maker, emergency response system and adult foster care. Clients eligible for

ElderChoices are also eligible for personal care, case management, prescription
drugs and primary health care.

2. Medicaid Personal care. This service includes assistance with bathing, dressing, hair
and mouth care, toileting, meal preparation and light house cleaning. This service is

an extremely vital part of Arkansas' home and community based care system.

3. Case management. Obtaining public benefits is more often than not a time

consuming, complex, demeamng journey. Frail, bed ridden or demented citizens

cannot navigate their way through a fragmented hostel environment. Simply put,
case management helps figure out what services are needed and helps secure these
services. AVhat does this mean in human terms? A 60 year old Arkansan was living

independently until she had to go the
hospital.

Because of the condition of her

house, just as much as her medical condition, it appeared she would not be able to

return to her home. Her house was basically unhabitable; there were holes in the

floor, garbage was stacked up in every room, and the plumbing did not work. A case

manager arranged for volunteers to come in and clean the house, repair the
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plumbing, haul off the garbage and fix the floor. The case manager arranged for

home delivered meals, an aide to assist the person in her home and a payee to

manage the individuals finances. Today she is a new person. She is happy, hving at

home, not in a nursing home.

4. Medicaid skilled home health care. Arkansas, like the rest of the nation, witnessed
a rapid growth in home health care during the late 70's and 80's.

There has been much debate over the issue of cost effectiveness of home and community
based long term care compared to long term care provided in institutions. Comparison of

home and community based care with institutional care shows the cost effectiveness of

ElderChoices. The cost of providing care to an ElderChoices client, including prescription

drugs, hospitalization and doctor visits is less than half of nursing home care.

While all of the above components serve to provide quality home and community based

care, they also serve to point out what is wrong. Home health benefits are limited in

duration. Personal care is a wonderful service, but available only to the poorest of the

poor. Much of case management is needed because the current "system" is fragmented and

anything but user friendly. Medicaid waivers are Umited and demonstrate there is clearly a

bias toward institutionalization.

To over-come these weaknesses in our current systems the following principles should be

adopted:

Funding for services should not be oriented to providers, but should be client-driven

and flexible enough to meet people's needs.

Administration of the program should be primarily the responsibility of states, the

governmental level with the most experience in this area.

The first federal dollar of any new program should be for home and community
care, to overcome the bias in current federal financing mechanisms toward
institutional care.

Covered services, regulations and standards should be family-oriented and biased

toward the least intrusive home and community based assistance.

Eligibility for
receipt

of benefits should be based on functional capacity, not medical

diagnosis or physician prescription.

As this country debates health care reform, home and community based care must not be

forgotten. If home and community based care is not part of the new system to millions of

Americans of all ages, do without care or use more e^yensive acute or institutional CEire.

The former is inhumane, the later is fiscally irresponsible and inhumane.
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Growth of Arkansas' 85+ Population,
Nursing Home Beds and

Medicaid Nursing Home Population
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Licensed beds certified for Medicaid. Residents: Medicaid clients In nursing homes 6/30.
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The Chairman. Mr. Sanderson, thank you very, very much for

coming a long way today. We appreciate very much your statement.
We'll have a few questions in a moment.

Dr. Franklin Williams.

STATEMENT OF T. FRANKLIN WILLIAMS, M.D., PROFESSOR OF
MEDICINE, UNIVERSITY OF ROCHESTER SCHOOL OF MEDI-
CINE AND DENTISTRY, ROCHESTER, NY
Dr. Williams. Senator Pryor, and Senator Cohen, and other

members of your committee, I will summarize my written state-

ment. I might also just mention that I'm a member of the Public

Policy Committee of the Alzheimer's Association.
I welcome this opportunity to present my perspective, supported

by factual evidence, about the importance of integrated health care
for chronically ill older Americans, including specifically persons
with Alzheimer's Disease, in controlling our total health care costs.

I have three key points I would like to emphasize:
One is that the only way we can control—and even decrease—

rising total health care costs, which are related predominantly to

our increasing numbers of chronically disabled older people, is to

take full advantage of what we already know about integrating
chronic and acute services such as on the On Lok model that I'll

return to, comprehensive assessment, and systematic care manage-
ment.

Second, numerous demonstration programs show clearly that
total costs, and especially hospital costs, which are the largest com-

ponent of health care costs, can be significantly reduced through
appropriate long-term care services, which are also more clinically
effective and more preferred by the public.

And, third, it's essential that we take advantage now of what
we've learned and encourage and support such comprehensive serv-

ices for chronically disabled persons and their families as a key
component of health care reform.

Now, as you know, persons aged 65 and older constitute 12 per-
cent of our population, but perhaps you may not remember that

they account for 55 percent of our total hospital costs. And also our

chronically disabled older people who need long-term care account
for 40 percent of all health care costs. We can only expect these
costs to rise unless we change our ways.
What have we learned that can help us improve this picture? An

overall leadership approach is being taken by the National Chronic
Care Consortium consisting of 20 participating settings across the

Nation, which are experimenting in various models of comprehen-
sive health care. One of the models is the On Lok model, and I

want to refer specifically to that because we have a particularly
good example in Rochester called Independent Living for Seniors.
This is built like the original On Lok program started in San

Francisco more than 20 years by Marie Louise Ansak, and in our

program it accepts—as in the others—it accepts only very frail per-
sons who would otherwise need admission to nursing homes.
At the center of this service is team evaluation and care manage-

ment with a heavy emphasis on the adult day health center, as the
core setting; a setting to which the enrolled persons come, with

transportation as needed, most or all days of the week for support-
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ive, rehabilitative, and social programs closely linked to home care
and any other type of necessary service, including hospital or other
services as need.

Quite frail persons can be discharged sooner from hospitals into
this program and can continue to live in their own home settings
either alone or with working family members because of the sup-
port that this program can give.

Thirty-five percent of the Rochester participants have dementia
of the Alzheimer type. The program receives from Medicaid funds
a capitated rate, which is 5 percent less than the average rate for

nursing home reimbursement in our area of New York State, and
this pays for all care that people need and any type of care, includ-

ing hospitalization.

Among the most noteworthy accomplishments of this program is

the reduction in hospital admissions and hospital days, and this is

shown in the left-hand chart up here. For the first 204 initial par-
ticipants, their use of hospital days in the year before they entered
this program amounted to an average of 21 days per year. In the
first year of the program that they were in it, the number was re-

duced to 11, and when the capitated program was put into effect,
it's been reduced to 5 days per year—a four-fold reduction in hos-

pital day use through the activities of this program. There's a simi-
lar experience in On Lok in San Francisco and the other settings.
Our present goal in Rochester is to replicate this program in sev-

eral other areas of the community. Overall, a small proportion of
Medicare insured persons are higher users of hospitalization and
account for a large proportion of the high hospital costs. A number
of demonstration programs have shown that through comprehen-
sive multi-disciplinary assessment and care management, empha-
sizing home health care, as we've already been hearing about, hos-

pital days can be reduced 20 to 40 percent. There's an accompany-
ing table in my testimony that shows the many references on this

subject and the high hospital users.
A current demonstration program directly addresses the goal of

assisting families of persons with Alzheimer's Disease to continue
to provide their care at home through limited support services.

This is the Medicare Alzheimer Disease demonstration, which is

underway in eight sites around the Nation, and, unfortunately,
faces premature ending unless funds already available are per-
mitted to be used by Congress.

In this program, there are already some striking results.

For example, in the randomized trial of the West Virginia pro-
gram, the Alzheimer's affected persons are enabled to continue liv-

ing at home in the community an average of 146 days longer, al-

most half a year, before needing nursing home admission than the
control patients in this randomized trial.

Overall, in these eight sites the caregiver families of the affected

persons have been using only about half of the modest funds set
aside to enhance the home care services; that is, only $150 to $300
a month, or four times less than nursing home care would cost.

When the families are assured of some help and are assisted by
competent care managers to choose the help they need, they are ca-

pable and content with using much less home care services than
might have been thought.
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Another experimental program is illustrated in the other graph
up here, which through a more enhanced counseling and support
groups has materially reduced the rate of admissions in nursing
homes by about 50 percent compared again to a randomized con-

trolled sample of admissions among the group who didn't receive

this additional enhanced counseling and support. There are ref-

erences for all of these findings in our material.

Other examples could be cited, and it is clear that we need to

continue to learn more from ongoing new research and demonstra-
tions. But I simply return to say that we must move on to take ad-

vantage of what we already know how to do if we're really going
to save money, as I think we can in our chronic care costs.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Williams follows:]

Prepared Statement of T. Franklin Williams, M.D.

Senator Pryor, Senator Cohen, and members of the Committee: I am Dr. T.

Franklin Williams, Professor Emeritus of Medicine at the University of Rochester
and Monroe Community Hospital in Rochester, New York, and former Director, Na-
tional Institute on Aging, of the National Institutes of Health. I welcome this oppor-

tunity to present my perspective, supported by factual evidence, about the key im-

portance of integrated health care for chronically ill older Americans, including spe-

cifically persons with Alzheimer's Disease and related dementias, in controlling our
total health care costs.

The key points I want to emphasize are these:

1. The only way we can control (and even decrease) rising total health care costs,
which are related predominantly to our increasing numbers of chronically disabled

older people, in particular those afflicted with Alzheimer's Disease, is to take full

advantage of what we already know about integrated, chronic, and acute services

such as the On Lok model, comprehensive assessment, and systematic care manage-
ment.

2. The numerous demonstration programs that have been conducted based on
such integrated care show clearly that total costs, and especially hospital costs

which are the largest component of health care costs, can be significantly to mark-

edly reduced through appropriate long term care services which are also more clini-

cally effective and more preferred by the public.
3. It is essential that we take advantage now of what we have learned, and en-

courage and support such comprehensive, integrated services for chronically dis-

abled persons and their families as a key component of comprehensive health care

reform.
As background, we need to keep constantly in mind that persons aged 65 and

older, 12% of our population, currently account for 55% of our total hospital costs,

and that long term care expenditures, which are predominantly although not totally
for older people, account for approximately 40% of all health care costs. With the

predictable rapidly increasing numbers of very old persons in our society, many of

whom face problems of chronic disability including dementia despite our best efforts

to date, we can only expect that hospital and long term care costs related to their

needs will continue to rise rapidly unless we are successful in changing the ways
we provide for their care.

What is going on and what have we learned that can help us improve this pic-

ture? An overall leadership approach is being taken by the National Chronic Cfare

Consortium, a consortium now consisting of twenty participating settings across our

nation, with the aim of developing models for providing integrated health care serv-

ices to people with chronic conditions. These integrated approaches include all ele-

ments: preventive, primary, acute, and long term care services, in which the com-

prehensively developed long term care component is a key feature. These settings
are involved in replications of the On Lok model of long term care, social HMO pro-

grams, capitated long term care insurance, and developing advanced information

systems. Each member of the Consortium is committed to providing a complete con-

tinuum of hospital, nursing home, assisted living, clinic- and home-based services.

The Consortium recognizes that, because of the very common discontinuities in care

and conflicting care goals as well as conflicting financing provisions, persons need-

ing long term care very often do not have the opportunity to make a choice with

guidance for appropriate care or appropriate continuity of care. Unfortunate results
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include long and expensive hospitalizations, excessive readmissions, and unneces-
sary admissions to nursing homes.

I want to describe in particular the On Lok model of comprehensive care for se-

verely disabled and frail older persons, as illustrated in one of the replication sites
of the On Lok model, namely, tne program called, "Independent Living for Seniors",
in Rochester, New York, which is a member of the National Chronic Care Consor-
tium. This program is modeled after the original On Lok program, developed in San
Francisco more than 20 years ago by Marie Louise Ansak. Like all of the 14 sites
around the nation now engaged in the PACE (Program of All-inclusive Care for the

Elderly) program, the Rochester program accepts only very frail persons who would
otherwise need admission to nursing homes. At the center of this service is team
evaluation and care management, the team consisting of geriatrically prepared phy-
sician, nurse, social worker, and other staff The key service site is the adult day
health center, a setting to which the enrolled persons come, with transportation pro-
vided as needed, most or all days of the week, for supportive, rehabilitative, and^ so-
cial programs. The services are closely linked through the same organizational ap-
proach to home care as needed, to primary care, to restorative therapies, specialty
consultations, laboratory services and, when needed, nursing home care or hospital
admission.
These comprehensive services enable quite frail persons to be discharged sooner

from hospital, and to continue to live in their own home settings, either alone or
with family members, with home support services as needed. The day program com-
ponent also makes it possible for working families to continue to have a frail rel-

ative live at home, spending the working day in the day health center.
The Independent Living for Seniors program in Rochester, which has been under-

way for more than two years, now has 140 participating very frail older persons,
utilizing two day center sites, all of whom would otherwise require nursing home
care. Thirty-five percent of this group have dementia of the Alzheimer type, a pro-
portion which is more or less similar to the proportion of demented persons in the
other On Lok replication models. Once this program in Rochester was fully under-

way, the reimbursement for almost all of the enrolled persons has been incorporated
in a capitation system worked out with the Health Care Financing Administration
and the State of New York through waivers. The program receives, from Medicaid
funds, a capitated rate which is 5% less than the average rate for nursing home re-

imbursement in this area of New York State. The program is able to cover all of
the health care expenses of the enrolled people with this arrangement, which is ob-

viously less costly than most nursing home beds would be.

Among the most noteworthy accomplishments of the Independent Living for Sen-
iors Program, the On Lok model, is the reduction in hospital admissions and hos-

pital days as a direct result of the integi'ated, comprehensive services program. The
accompanying graph illustrates the point. For 204 initial participants, their use of

hospital days in the year before they entered this program amounted to an average
of 21 days per year. In the first year in the program, the number of days per year
was reduced to 11, and for those enrolled in the capitated payment system, the
number of hospital days has been reduced to 5 per year. There is similar experience
in the original On Lok site in San Francisco and in other participants in the PACE
program.
The present goal in Rochester is to replicate this program in several other sites,

through the County-wide Community Coalition for Long Term Care. A number of
studies have documented the fact that a small proportion of Medicare insured per-
sons are high users of hospitalization and account for a large proportion

of the high
hospital costs. A number of demonstration programs have addressed the challenges
presented by these chronically ill persons, through approaches to comprehensive,
multidisciplinary assessment and care management, and other care management
approaches by emphasizing home health care. A summary table from a review by
Eggert and Friedman is attached and indicates that most of these demonstration
projects have decreased the hospital days among those with very high or high hos-

pital use, typically by 20—40%.
One current demonstration program directly addresses the goal of assisting fami-

lies of
persons

with Alzheimer s disease to continue to provide for their care at home
through limited support services. This is the Medicare-Alzheimer Disease Dem-
onstration, which is underway in eight sites around the nation, and unfortunately
faces premature ending unless funds already available are permitted to be used. In
this program, there are already some striking results.
For example, in the randomized trial of the West Virginia program, the Alz-

heimer's-affected persons are enabled to continue living at home in the community
an average of 146 days longer, before needing nursing home admission, than the
control patients.
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Overall, the caregiver families of the affected persons have been using only 50-
60% of the modest funds set aside for the enhanced home care services: it seems
clear that when families are assured of some help and are assisted by competent
care managers to choose the help they need, they are capable and content with
using much less home care services than might been thought. Typically, the costs
of these home care services in this project have been in the range of $200-$300 per
month, far lower than nursing home costs would have been.
Another experimental program has substantially delayed nursing home admis-

sions of Alzheimer's disease patients through enhanced counseling of caregivers and
participation in the support groups.
Other examples could be cited. It is clear that we can continue to learn more from

ongoing and new research and demonstration efforts. I return to my key points in

summary, namely, that an integrated approach, including comprehensive long term
care services for older chronically ill persons, must be included in any move towards
health care reform that is to be both clinically and cost effective; we do have ade-

quate experience and documentation from a variety of demonstration programs to
know how such integrated approaches can be accomplished; and we should move to
make these widely available, with appropriate ongoing financing.
Thank you very much for this opportunity to be a part of this hearing.

MEMBERS OF THE NATIONAL CHRONIC CARE CONSORTIUM

Baylor University Medical Center—Dallas, Texas.

Benjamin Rose Institute and Universitv Hospitals—Cleveland, Ohio.
Beth Abraham Hospital—Bronx, New York.

Beverly Hospital—Beverly, Massachusetts.
Carondelet St. Mary's Hospital—Tucson, Arizona.
Fairview Hospital and Ebenezer Society—Minneapolis, Minnesota.
Hunting Memorial Hospital—Pasadena, California.
Intermountain Health Care—Salt Lake City, Utah.
Lutheran General Health Care System (Parkside Senior Services)—Chicago, Illi-

nois.

Lutheran Health Systems (Mesa Lutheran Hospital, Valley Lutheran Hospital)—
Mesa, Arizona.
Lutheran Hospital, Lutheran Homes, Lutheran Social Services, St. Joseph's Hos-

pital
—Fort Wayne, Indiana.

Philadelphia Geriatric Center and Albert Einstein Medical Center—Philadelphia,
Pennsylvania.

Rochester General Hospital, Park Ridge Health Systems, Community Coalition for

Long Term Care—Rochester, New York.
St. Mary Medical Center—Long Beach, California.
The Eddy—Troy/Albany, New York.

Group Health Cooperative of Puget Sound—Seattle, Washington.
Henry Ford Health System—Detroit, Michigan.
Mount Zion Health Systems—San Francisco, California.
Provenant Health Partners—Denver, Colorado.
Sutter Health—Sacramento, California.
Sites participating in the Medicare Alzheimer's Disease Demonstration: Miami,

Florida; ChampaigiyUrbana, Illinois; Minneapolis/St. Paul/Duluth, Minnesota; Roch-
ester, New York; Cincinnati, Ohio; Portland, Oregon; Memphis, Tennessee; Parkers-

burgAVheeling, West Virginia.
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Hospital Days Per Person Per Year:

Comparison of ILS and Medicaid Cohorts

Independent Living for Seniors (On Lok
model in Rochester)
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Senator Cohen [assuming Chair]. Thank you very much, Dr.
WilHams.

Dr. Baldwin.

STATEMENT OF BEVERLY A. BALDWIN, PH.D., R.N., FAAN,
SCHOOL OF NURSING, UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND AT BALTI-
MORE, BALTIMORE, MD
Ms. Baldwin. Thank you, Senator Cohen, and members of the

Committee for the opportunity to address you today and talk about
some research I'm conducting with the University of Arkansas, Dr.
Cornelia Beck related to the types of experiences that the

caregivers you've heard from this morning for to deal with; that is,

the managing of the behavior of the people who have Alzheimer's
Disease.

I think we've come full circle this morning because not only I

come to you as a professional, but I too am a caregiver of elderly
parents, a long-distance caregiver of elderly parents from the State
of Florida—Senator Graham's State. And we are now beginning our

journey with home health care within the last 6 months.
But I come to you today to talk about research we are doing on

behavioral management with Alzheimer's patients, particularly pa-
tients who need help with bathing, feeding, dressing—the activities

of daily living
—and with patients who need help with behavioral

disturbances or problematic behaviors.
I'd like to emphasize three key points in my testimony and move

very rapidly because I would have a videotape to share with you
today.

I want to emphasize that our research is not the only t3rpe of re-

search going on in the United States which relates to behavioral

management. But it is one in which we're tr3dng to use concepts
that we've known since the 1940's and basic behavior treatment
and management to apply to helping caregivers on a systematic
basis to deal with the kinds of things, the simple tasks, that are
needed to help Alzheimer's patients have high quality of life and
well-being.
The three points:
Number one, basic behavioral interventions with elderly with de-

mentia can improve their level of functioning, particularly in areas
of ADLs like bathing, dressing, eating, grooming, and toileting.
Number two, behavioral measures can be used with elderly with

dementia to reduce and prevent disruptive behaviors, and these are
the behaviors that seem to be most problematic for families—the

hitting, the biting, the kicking, the spitting, the kinds of things
that are very problematic that I think any of the caregivers here

today could testify to. It reduces the amount of time and the num-
ber of caregivers that are required to monitor the elderly.
And systematic behavioral approaches can be used in the home,

in the community, and in the institutional settings by both family
members and other caregivers. The outcomes are very positive, and
they're observable because our research is in nursing homes and in
no way implies that anything that we're trying to do as far as be-
havioral management is limited to nursing homes. And, in fact,

many of these approaches may be much more applicable in the
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community setting, in adult day care, and home health care set-

ting, and assisted living.
Dr. Beck has conducted over the last 5 years a number of behav-

ioral studies that help people with dressing, eating, and toileting.
We're now including in our study dressing, bathing, eating,

toileting, and grooming. The basic premise is that we help
caregivers to provide basic cues, prompting—both verbal and
nonverbal prompting and cuing, and demonstration to keep the

person with Alzheimer's with dementia as independent as long as

possible.
We take people who are totally dependent in these activities and

coax them through behavioral techniques to become more inde-

pendent, to begin to dress themselves again as much as possible,
to begin to bathe themselves again as much as possible, to main-
tain the functional ability that they have.

Activities of daily living tend to be the most difficult for many
caregivers because these are the things that Alzheimer's and other
dementia residents seem to lose most rapidly.

I have been working collaboratively with Dr. Beck on a number
of structured one-to-one activities with dementia residents who are

particularly disruptive; that is, who will not comply with instruc-

tions, who are withdrawn, who are very verbally or physically ag-

gressive.
This one-to-one time that we are spending with the residents

might be either structured or unstructured, and we're testing that
out. Again, we're using basic behavior cues to help these people, a
lot of prompting, a lot of cuing, a lot of positive regard.

In my testimony, I expand on the reason that many of these be-

havioral techniques have worked so well in other settings, psy-
chiatric settings, work with mentally retarded. There's no reason to

think that it would not work with this particular group.
Let me just cite one case vignette, and then a second one which

will be on videotape, and I will not give any more of my written

testimony.
We had a woman in her mid-80's who was very petite, and when

we went into the nursing home setting, we were told—by the way,
we were in seven nursing homes; four in Arkansas, and three in

Maryland. We have almost 150 people, residents, who are in our
clinical trials. We have a very large sample.
This petite woman was in her mid-80's. The staff described her,

and I quote, "completely dependent in all ADL's and unable to par-
ticipate in any activity." They protected her by anticipating and
taking care of her needs without allowing her to be independent in

any functional tasks. She paced the halls when upset or anxious;
most of the time she followed staff members around the unit, mum-
bling and picking at her clothes.

Within 2 weeks after being assigned to the experimental ADL
intervention and our study, this resident was assisting with her

shower, combing her hair, brushing her teeth, and participating in

dressing—sounds like a small miracle. It's not hi-tech, it's not very
glamorous.

In addition, she would spend time in short activities with the

project nursing assistants. By the end of the 3-month intervention,
this resident was less disruptive with staff and other residents, and
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she was actively participating in feeding herself, bathing, and
dressing, thereby reducing the amount of time that staff had to

spend with her.

The second vignette, although I've included several in my testi-

mony, has to do with a videotape that we are going to see, which
is very short. The resident you're going to see is a tall lean woman
in her mid-80's. She has been described as someone who mumbles
and whines with a sharp tone, according to staff members. One of
the main disruptive behaviors she has is she will not follow direc-

tions of staff, and, if left to herself, she does not eat. And I must
emphasize this because we're going to see what happens in the vid-

eotape.
Very often, she's found in other residents' beds, which is very dis-

concerting both to staff and to residents. She will strike out if staff

force her to comply. She often refuses to shower or dress unless to-

tally assisted.

Mter 1 month of working with the project nursing assistant on
both the activities of daily living and the activity protocol, this resi-

dent was participating actively in bathing, dressing, grooming, and
toileting, and particularly you're going to see her feeding herself.

If prompted and cued, she would participate for up to 20 minutes
in the various tasks presented to her. Her conversation improved
as she became more involved in the structured activity. She was
less resistent to ADL's and responded well to the prompts. These
measures are cost-effective, they reduce staff time, and increase the

quality of life and the quality of care for these residents.

I'd like to present this video for you this morning, and indicate

that we're going to show just a very short clip of the womain not

following directions, not wanting to get out of bed, and then the
trained nursing assistant will prompt her and get her to feed her-

self.

[Videotape shown.]
Ms. Baldwin. Let me just close with the fact that this represents

a very small vignette of the kinds of things that can be done, and
I know all of the caregivers on the first panel can identify with
some of the behavior you just saw.

Dr. Williams made the point to me that the caregiver was calling
her by her first name, and I think this is one of the issues that
we probably could discuss.

Unfortunately, many people who are institutionalized for a long
time have been called by their first name, and they won't respond
to their last name. And so the response, whatever that is and
whatever is familiar to her is important.
My point today is these are simple measures, they're cost-effec-

tive, the/re pragmatic and very basic. We, of course, need more re-

search in this area, and we need to help caregivers, whatever the

setting, to be able to do these.

[The prepared statement of Ms. Baldwin follows:]

Testimony of Beverly A. Baldwin, Ph.D., R.N., FAAN, Sonya Ziporkin
Gershowitz Professor, Gerontological Nursing

Mr. Chairman, members of the Committee, thank you for giving me the oppor-
tunity to testify today. My name is Beverly Baldwin. I am a Geropsychiatric iNurse
and a Sociologist. I currently hold an endowed chair in Gerontological Nursing and
Professor in the School of Nursing at the University of Maryland at Baltimore.
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I am a fellow of the American Academy of Nursing and a fellow of the Geronto-

logical Society of America. For the last twenty years, I have been involved in re-

search, education and program development and evaluation in the area of aging and
mental health. During this time, I nave worked collaboratively with nurses and
other health care professionals to develop and research behavioral approaches to

meeting the needs of the cognitively impaired elderly. My research has included
families, staff and elders in adult day care; families, staff caregivers and residents
in nursing homes and other long-term care settings; and family members providing
care for their elderly in the home.

My testimony today focuses on collaborative research with Dr. Cornelia Beck, Pro-
fessor and Associate Dean, College of Nursing, University of Arkansas for Medical
Sciences, Little Rock, Arkansas. Dr. Beck is Principal Investigator and I am Co-In-

vestigator of a three-year National Institute of Aging funded study of behavioral

management of disruptive behaviors of nursing home residents with dementia. The
majority of these residents have Alzheimer's Disease. We began the second year of
the study January 1, 1993. Dr. Beck and I have worked collaboratively over the last
five years to develop and test simple, pragmatic behavioral measures that family
and staff caregivers can use to reduce some of the disruptive or problematic behav-
ior that accompany this devastating chronic illness.

Although we are just entering the second year of the current study, case examples
from this and data from previous studies confirm the efficacy of behavioral ap-
proaches to working with the elderly with dementia, whether in the community
(home and assisted-living), acute and or nursing home settings. These low-tech-

nology strategies are easily transferable from one setting to another and can be suc-

cessfully implemented by both formal and informal caregivers.
I want to emphasize three key points which our research and that of others in

the field confirm:
Basic behavioral interventions with elderly with dementia can improve their level

of functioning, particularly in areas of bathing, dressing, eating, grooming, and
toileting.

Behavioral measures can be used with elderly with dementia to prevent and re-

duce disruptive behaviors, thus reducing the amount of time and number of

caregivers required to monitor these elderly.

Systematic behavioral approaches can be used in home, community, and institu-
tional settings by both family and other caregivers with observable positive out-
comes and increased independence for the elderly.

Description of the Behavioral Approaches.—Trained nursing assistants have been
working with dementia residents in the current study to test two approaches to en-
hance resident independence and self-esteem. These interventions are videotaped
and I have an example to use with my testimony today.

Dr. Beck has conducted a number of systematic studies which test behavioral

strategies for increasing dementia residents' independence in bathing and dressing.
We are also including eating, grooming, and toileting in the current study. Nursing
Assistants are trained to use siniple behavioral commands with residents to promote
participation in their own care. Iriese strategies include using one or two work com-
mands; consistently using the same word for the same object; and giving verbal

praise after the completion of each step. The assistants also try to provide a consist-
ent environment for completing these activities of daily living; reducing external
stimuli (noise, excess activity or stafD; and physical prompts if the verbal prompts
fail (by demonstration, touch with verbal confirmation). Tne caregiver (nursing as-

sistant, family, or other helper) focus on the specific tasks involved in activities of

daily living, thereby facilitating the resident's ability to perform functional tasks.
All activities of daily living (bathing, dressing, eating, grooming, and toileting) are

concrete, task-oriented activities providing purposeful interaction for dementia resi-

dents. Encouraging them to be involved with ADLs helps residents meet the needs
for territoriality, self-esteem, safety/security, autonomy and personal identity, poten-
tially decreasing disruptive behaviors. In addition, involvement in ADLs meets the
need for meaningful communication and cognitive understanding and helps prevent
premature loss of contact with the environment. Over time, the amount of time and
number of people to care for the resident decreases, resulting in a cost-effective ap-
proach to enhancing resident functional abilities.

I have been testing a structured activity intervention that nursing assistants can
use with disruptive dementia residents to provide a systematic, short (20 minutes
or less) daily approach to meeting the resident's basic needs for communication, self-

esteem, safety/security, autonomy, personal identity, and cognitive understanding.
The goal is to maximize the resident's strengths through a supportive, structured,
therapeutic activity. The intervention provides positive reinforcement and control
enhancement in addition to reinforcing alternative positive approaches to resident's
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disruptive behavior (hitting, biting, slapping, wandering, pacing, etc.). The visual,

physical and verbal components of the activity regime encourage expression of feel-

mgs and thoughts. If a dementia resident receives no assistance in processing and

expressing thoughts and feelings, he/she may become frustrated and agitated. This

planned, behavioral measure is viewed as a preventive model of care.

Concrete, reality-based activities keep residents involved in the world around
them and are among the most important needs of persons with dementia. The de-

mentia resident, if left alone, may seek out solitary activities such as wandering,
moving objects, pulling at clothing, moaning, rocking or repetitive mumbling. Pur-

poseful activity keeps them active. Verbal, visual, physical, tactile and gustatory/ol-

factory modalities are tapped. The content focuses on improving memory, expression
of thoughts and feelings, recreation and learning. Examples include discussions of

family, children, occupation; using word games or puzzles, clapping hands to dif-

ferent rhythms, massaging own face and discussing the contents and preparation of

a food snack, such as a cupcake.
These behavioral approaches can be easily taught to nursing assistants, family

members, volunteers, and other caregivers. We provide a two-week intensive train-

ing program for the nursing assistants employed
for the study, with ongoing mon-

itoring and positive reinforcement. Altering the behavior of caregiver often alters

the behavior of the resident toward more independent and functional outcomes. In

addition, we are examining the effects of these strategies on reducing disruptive be-

havior of dementia residents. Forty-five behaviors have been identified and are

being monitored on all shifts of the seven research nursing homes (four in Arkansas
and three in Maryland).
Case Vignettes to Illustrate Outcomes.—Numerous vignettes from specific resi-

dents in the clinical trial to date illustrate the potential of these basic interventions.

Residents in our study are considered to be the most disruptive, therefore, "difficult"

to manage, as reported by the staff.

Mrs. M. is a small, petite woman in her mid-eighties. The staff described her as

"completelv dependent in all ADLs" and unable to participate in any activity. They

protected her by anticipating and taking care of needs, without allowing her to be

independent in functional tasks. She paced the halls when upset or anxious; most
of the time, she followed staff" members around the unit, mumbling and picking at

her clothes. Within two weeks after being assigned to the experimental behavioral

ADL intervention, Mrs. M. was assisting with her shower, combing her hair, brush-

ing her teeth, and participating in dressing. In addition, she would spend time in

short activities with the project nursing assistants. By the end of the three-month

intervention, Mrs. M. was less disruptive with staff and other residents and was ac-

tively participating in feeding herself, bathing, dressing, and grooming activities,

thereby, reducing the time the staff had to spend with her.

Mr. G. is a tall, thin man also in his mid-eighties. He was described by staff as

withdrawn, "uncooperative", and unable to follow instructions for completing ADLs.
He was hospitalized for a fractured hip and returned to the nursing home for phys-
ical therapy and rehabilitation. Within one month after working with a project nurs-

ing assistant on the activity protocol, Mr. G. was more social, would spend more
time outside his room, was more cooperative in physical therapy and described by
staff" as "a different person." He appeared to enjoy the structured activities and be-

came more verbal as the three-month intervention progressed. He responded well

to physical therapy and is mobile. Labor costs in terms of staff" time are decreased.

Mrs. G. is a small, frail woman in her early eighties. She wanders about the facil-

ity, rubbing her abdomen and asking for a "heart pill". The staff describe her as

"irritating" to other residents and staff", entering other residents' rooms and some-
times climbing into bed with them. She has a short attention span and becomes

angry and threatening when confined. Within one month of working with a project

nursing assistant in structured activities, she was capable of sitting for up to thirty
minutes looking at picture books and naming objects and individuals, participating
in an exercise class and sitting and talking with staff members. She would eat her
meals if a staff" member prompted the activity and reduced external stimuli. Left

to herself, she would not eat, took other residents' food and often was confined to

a geri-chair during meal time.

Mrs. H. is a tall, lean woman in her late eighties. She mumbles and 'Svhines" with
a sharp tone, according to staff members. She will not follow directions of staff and
if left to herself, often does not eat or is found in another residents' bed. She will

strike out if staff force her to comply; she often refuses to shower or dress, unless

totally assisted. After one month of working with a project nursing assistant on both
the ADL and activity protocol, Mrs. H. was participating actively in bathing, dress-

ing, grooming, and toileting. If prompted and cued, she fed herself totally. She en-

joyed the activity time, and would participate for up to twenty minutes in the var-
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ious tasks presented to her. Her conversation improved as she became more in-

volved in the structured activity. She was less resistant to the ADLs and responded
well to the prompts for independent action. These measures are cost effective in re-

ducing staff time to provide care.

Summary.—Simple behavioral interventions can work, regardless of setting, to

enhance the abilities and wellbeing of elderly with dementia. Consistency in ap-
proach and attitude are key issues, but caregivers can be trained and reinforced to

work with residents using these measures. Keeping the elderly independent longer
not only improves quality of life and enhances physical and mental wellbeing, but
the amount of time required to provide care is reduced and the caregiver (whether
staff, family or volunteer) has greater satisfaction, due to the reciprocity of the rela-

tionship with the resident. Behavioral strategies work and can provide a cost-effec-

tive method for dealing with the complex and interactive needs of older adults with
dementia.
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Dr. Williams. I simply think that people should be called by the
name they prefer to be called by, and I think people should start

by referring to people as Mr. or Mrs. and respect them as we would
anybody else.

The Chairman. What breakthroughs are out there? Are we look-

ing at any potential or possible breakthroughs in the near years?
What prospects do we have, any?

Dr. Williams. Well, I can comment and perhaps others can too.

I think, as you know through your strong support of the research
in this area, both the Senators and this whole Committee, the ad-
vances in research are really moving very rapidly, and we see great
promises for more medications that will make a difference. We see

great promises for understanding the underlying disease causes.

But, in addition, we see great promises for improved care of the

types you're hearing here where we've already learned how we can
do much better with the examples shown here, and at less cost.

And I think that by taking advantage of what we already know in

some systematic ways that Congress can guide and that the admin-
istration can guide that we can vastly expand the t3T)es of services
we can help people obtain in their homes and at literally less cost,
and especially reducing the high cost elements.
The Chairman. Dr. Williams, I am a real layman, and I apolo-

gize for this layman-type question, but I'm amazed right now.

Maybe it's because I'm getting older and I'm suddenly becoming
more sensitive to my surroundings, or what have you, and thinking
about where I'm going to spend my golden years, so to speak. And
all of a sudden it seems like in the last 5 or 6 years that the whole
world has Alzheimer's Disease.

Is this a new disease, is this an old disease, was it called some-

thing else 10 or 20 years ago? What is going on here that I have
missed?

Dr. Williams. Well, Senator Pryor, I think you've had the same
experience that most of our Nation or the world has had, is that
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we've just awakened to the fact that what used to be called senility
or arterio-sclerotic brain disease really in most instances was actu-

ally a specific disease, which we call Alzheimer's after the person
who first described it almost a century ago now. It just wasn't rec-

ognized as being the common cause of loss of mental function.

Fortunately, not everybody gets it. I mean, we're very fortunate
that many people over 100 have very well-preserved cognitive fiinc-

tions. But, as others have said, it's the most predominant cause of

disability in our country at any age in total numbers, and I think
that we've just begun to realize that we've got a big challenge here,
and I think we are moving toward addressing it.

The Chairman. Is there an average age when this disease be-

gins?
Dr. Williams. Well, Senator Pryor, it goes up exponentially with

age. There are relatively few people who have the disease under
the age of 50—a few, but rare. It begins to rise in the 60's usually,
and by the time we reach people who are in their 80's and 90's,
some estimates make it as high as 40 to 45 percent have this dis-

ease.

Now, there isn't complete agreement about that, but it certainly
goes up to 20 or more percent in that age range.
Ms. Baldwin. Senator Pryor, may I interject an answer to your

previous question on what breakthroughs we're seeing in the area,
and I thirJc, certainly. Dr. Williams can speak to the areas of find-

ing the cure and the cause of the disease.
I think the other breakthroughs that we're seeing within the last

5 years have been in improving the quality of life of these people.
As you've heard this morning from caregivers, some of these people
live 10, 14, 15 years with this disease. This did not happen 20
years ago. They died very quickly because of infection or other

problems.
But now with Federal regulations in which we're looking at the

use of chemical and physical restraints, the overuse of drugs, and
physical restraints to manage behavior, the door has been opened
for us to really begin to look at measures to improve the quality
of care of these people. And I think those are some of the new ave-
nues that are going to open up in the next few years.
We're not relying on chemical methods to deal with helping

someone who will not comply with care or who refuses to take a
shower. We're going to have to look at other measures that are
much more simple, and much more basic, that improve not only the

quality of care, but the well-being of the person who has the dis-
ease. We have to do something to keep the person from becoming
the disease, keep the person the person.
The Chairman. Senator Cohen.
Senator COHEN. Regrettably, Dr. Baldwin, you just removed the

whole basis for my question.
Ms. Baldwin. Oh, sorry.
Senator COHEN. But let me say, Mr. Chairman, I think what the

panel has indicated is that we have known over the years that
there are options to nursing homes or other types of institutional

settings. We have found many people, for example, in fact are kept
in hospitals not because they need that level of care, but because
there are no available options in the community. It's an act of car-
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ing to keep that person in the hospital because they have no other

way of surviving.
We now also know that there are many people currently in our

nursing homes who don't need that level of care. Some still do even

though we're all dedicated to reducing costs by trying to keep peo-
ple where they really want to be—in their homes. The fact is there
are still millions of people who will need institutional care and
nursing home care.

The one thing that has struck me as the result of the hearings
we've been having over the years is that we are just beginning to

find out what role the mind plays with respect to our health.

We have had hearings, for example, on music as therapy; that
music has a tremendously positive therapeutic value in our lives;
meditation is also a technique that is being explored by more and
more people. It's not being seen as something that is on the fringe
of medical science, but rather a fairly important and integral part
in terms of our treating people.

Bill Moyers has a best-selling book. I envy his best-selling status.

[Laughter.]
He has a best-selling book on this very subject matter of the rela-

tionship between the mind and the body. Perhaps, the ancients
knew it far better than we do.

You have just touched upon it, Dr. Baldwin, and that is talking
about providing care. Way back in the 1960's, we used to have
nursing homes that were labeled by then Chuck Percy, former
Chairman of this Committee, or ranking member of this Commit-
tee. He called them warehouses for the dying because all we did
was put people in those homes and keep them drugged up. We
were caring for them in a physical sense, and we were taking care
of their bodily needs, perhaps, but we weren't dealing with their

minds.

And, as a result of that effort, to expose the kinds of situations

that did in fact exist in our country at that time. To the extent that
it continues even today, we have a continuing scandal, as you
pointed out, Mr. Sanderson.

But, nonetheless, providing care means providing more than just
physical care. It means really providing loving care, and that
means really touching the mind of the individual as well as the

body of the individual. I think for too often now we've always treat-

ed people as sort of fungible items. They're all interchangeable, and
they're like weed, or whatever; that there's no difference. And, in

fact, each individual is different, each individual may respond to

different types of stimuli.
I have a former administrative assistant of mine who had a son

who's autistic. He had no communication with the outside world for

a quarter of a century or more. They've just realized he's a very
highly intelligent individual. In a breakthrough they discovered
that this individual has been sitting there in total silence for a

quarter of a century, but has understood everything that's been

going on in the world from watching television, listening, and ob-

serving. They have finally found a way to communicate with him
and break through that barrier of silence.

We have a lot of exploration of space, and it's not only in the
stars. It's inside the human mind, and I think as a result of the



57

effort that all of you have been engaged in, hopefully we can have
more breakthroughs and provide a more decent, more humane—to

use your word. Dr. Sanderson—a more humane method of dealing
with the people that we love.

Thank you very much.
The Chairman. Senator Cohen, I think you will agree with me,

this has been one of our better hearings of the Senate Special Com-
mittee on Aging. It's been meaningful, and, ultimately, I think it

will be so constructive once again in helping to shape the policy of

the Congress and of the new administration.
I truly don't believe that we're really going to be able to call our

health care reform package real reform unless we address long-
term care. [Applause.]

I'm not attempting to take anything away from the proposal that

will come from the White House but I am saying that I truly be-

lieve our President and Mrs. Clinton would like to see—I believe

this—I believe that they would like to see long-term care a part of

that package.
We all know that is very expensive, but today we have seen that

the system we have now is very expensive in terms of the human
costs, the physical, and emotional costs that are out there today in

our country.
And for not only you as panelists, but the preceding panel, and

all of the groups who are supportive of long-term health care re-

form, this Committee and, the Congress are very indebted for their

efforts. Because like the many caregivers across the America,
they're not getting paid extra to do this. They're not getting paid
extra to come to Washington and to be a part of this momentum
that is being created to support and forge ahead with long-term
health care reform.
We're overdue in this country for health care with reform and

long-term health care. We've got a big mission, a major mission. I

hope that we have the will, and I hope that we have the commit-

ment, the know-how, resources, to do it.

I was just sitting here, and I was thinking, well, how do we pay
for this? I said, well, we found a way to pay for the S&L bailout.

When Hurricane Hugo and with the tornado hits and the earth-

quake hits, we found a way to pay for those catastrophic events

that affected our country and our people. We just found ways to do

it, and I think this is once again an area where we've got to find

ways to do it, and we must have the will to do it. And the commit-

ment, I believe, must be there, too.

So we want to thank all of our panelists. You made a very major
contribution, and provided a step forward for all of us.

With that said, we will keep the record open for a few days to

have any additional follow up questions from members of the Com-
mittee who may or may not have been present. We are once again
indebted to all of you, and our meeting stands adjourned.
Thank you.

[Applause.]

[Whereupon, at 11:55 a.m., the Committee adjourned, to recon-

vene at the call of the Chair.]
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COMMITTEE TESTIMONY

MR. CHAIRMAN AND COMMITTEE MEMBERS

MY NAME IS ABBY RANDALL , I AM 11 YEARS OLD

I LIVE IN OMAHA NEBRASKA AND I'M IN 5TH GRADE AT HARVEY OAKS

ELEMENTARY SCHOOL

I AM A ALZHEIMERS VOLUNTEER BECAUSE MY GRANDFATHER HAD

ALZHEIMERS DISEASE

I

MY GRANDFATHER WAS THE SENIOR EXECUTIVE VICE PRESIDENT OF

MUTUAL OF OMAHA INSURANCE COMPANY, HE WAS IN CHARGE OF

SELLING GROUP INSURANCE ALL OVER THE WORLD, HE HAD MORE THAN

4000 PEOPLE WHO WORKED FOR HIM.

MY GRANDFATHER WAS A VERY IMPORTANT BUSINESSMAN BUT HE HAD TO

RETIRE WHEN HE WAS ONLY 61 YEARS OLD BECAUSE HE COULDN'T

REMEMBER HOW TO DO HIS JOB ANY MORE.

GRANDPA WAS STILL AN IMPORTANT MAN TO ME BECAUSE HE WAS MY

FRIEND— HE COULDN'T DO HIS JOB ANYMORE BUT HE WAS AN

ARTIST—HE DREW PICTURES OF ME AS A BABY-- HE COLORED WITH

ME—AND WE USED TO GO FOR WALKS.

I HAD TO GO WITH MY GRANDPA WHEN HE WANTED TO GO FOR A WALK

BECAUSE HE DIDN'T REMEMBER HOW TO GET HOME ANY MORE.
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COMMITTEE TESTIMONY

WHEN MY LITTLE BOTHER WAS BORN MY MOM AND DAD AND I WERE

STAYING WITH MY GRANDPA AT HIS HOUSE BECAUSE MY GRANDMA WAS

IN THE HOSPITAL AND GRANDPA COULDN'T STAY ALONE. MY PARENTS

WERE VERY EXCITED THAT THE ADOPTION AGENCY HAD CALLED THEM TO

TELL THEM WE WERE GOING TO HAVE A BABY BOY. THERE WAS A LOT

OF CONFUSION-- BUT ESPECIALLY FOR GRANDPA. HE WAS SURE THAT

HE AND GRANDMA WERE HAVING A BABY BOY INSTEAD OF MY PARENTS

AND HE DIDN'T THINK IT WAS SUCH A GOOD IDEA.

BEFORE GRANDPA DIED HE NEEDED SOMEONE TO STAY WITH HIM ALL

THE TIME. HE COULDN'T REMEMBER MY NAME, OR HOW TO DO ALMOST

ANYTHING, —

WE WERE LUCKY—GRANDPA DIED BEFORE HE HAD TO GO TO A NURSING

HOME, BUT THAT WAS AFTER MY FAMILY TOOK CARE OF HIM AT HOME

FOR 5 YEARS. MOST FAMILIES AREN'T AS LUCKY AS MINE--NO ONE

HAD TO QUIT THEIR JOB TO TAKE CARE OF MY GRANDPA AND WE COULD

AFFORD TO HAVE SOMEONE STAY WITH HIM WHEN EVERYONE NEEDED TO

GO OUT. PLEASE HELP FAMILIES WHO AREN'T AS LUCKY AS MINE BY

INCLUDING LONG TERM CARE IN THE HEALTH CARE REFORM PACKAGE.

THANK YOU . . .
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Mrs. Gail L. Kelley
43852 Laburnum Square
Ashburn, VA 2201 1

(703) 729-0651

February 19, 1993

Mrs. Hillary Rodham-Clinton,
First Lady
1600 Pennsylvania Avenue

Washington, D. C. 20500

Dear Mrs. Clinton:

I am writing this letter on behalf of my husband and all others suffering from
Alzheimer's disease. My intent is to bring your attention to a health issue that is not

given a great deal of media attention, not nearly as much as AIDS or Cancer, but is, in

fact, the 4th largest killer of mankind, and equally as devastating, if not more so.

Your involvement in health issues, your interest in humanity, and your intelligence in

grasping situations leads me to hope that perhaps we (the victims and our families)

might have a chance of strong support from you.

As I write this letter, I think of how wonderful it is for you and your family to have
achieved the goals that you have and to know that you have bright futures ahead of

you. I wish to ask you, though, what would you do if your husband, as young as he is,

instead of becoming President had been told that he has Alzheimer's, that there is no
known cure, nothing to stop its progression, and that you and your family would
become just as much victims of the disease as your husband; in fact, maybe more?
This is what my husband and I have faced since 1992, when he was diagnosed at the

age of 46. What I am trying to impart to you is that Alzheimer's is a descent into Hell -

and I don't want my husband to make this trip! For that reason I am writing to you.

In April we, the Alzheimer's Assoc, will be having a public forum in Washington, D. C.

dedicated to the victims and families of Alzheimer's, bringing people together from all

over the country. Would it be possible for you to attend as a show of support? I

assume our national association will be contacting you to request your presence. As
an individual member of the local Northern Virgina Chapter, I believe your attendance
would bring more attention to this disease and perhaps help us gain much needed

funding for research, long-term health care, respite care, etc.

My daughter and I attended last year for the first time, and it would be impossible to tell

you the feeling that came over me when we waited on the steps of the Capitol to have
our pictures taken, and in the distance I saw masses of people affected by this disease
in some way or another coming towards us. It was overwhelming, and I knew I was not

alone - and yet I am.

Your appearance and comments would help make the public more aware of this

disease and, hopefully, educate them that this is not an old people's disease, nor a

young person's disease, and that no one is immune. If a cause and cure are not found

soon, by the year 2015 14,000,000 people will be afflicted.

I send this letter with a measure of hope that it will do some good. I'm fighting for my
husband's life Mrs. Clinton. If it were your husband, wouldn't you?

Sincerely yours.

Mrs. James P. Kelley

(Gail L. Kelley)
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Contemporary Housing Alternatives of Topeka, Inc.
534 South Kansas Avenue Suite 910

Topeka, Kansas 66603
(913) 232-8338

April 9, 1993

Members of Congress
c/o Portia Mittelman
Senate Special Committee On Aging
Senate Dirksen-G31
Washington D.C. 20510

Subject: Written Testimony Regarding Solutions
For Long Term Care Alternatives

Members of Congress,

There is a terrific need as you know for specialized care and
housing for those afflicted with Alzheimer's Disease. We may
very well have some answers to help you with questions regarding
the BUDGET DEFICIT, and OPTIONS to providing better LONG TERM
CARE!

Background establishing our efforts stem from 15 years of housing
development. Randy, my husband has developed specialized housing
in 13 states for the ELDERLY and DISABLED populations and
Independent Living Centers. He has also developed the majority of
the GROUP HOMES for the MR/DD population in the state of Kansas.
Myself, I was attending Washburn University obtaining my degree
in Psychology when in March, 1990, my mom was given the diagnosis
of Alzheimer's Disease.

Mom was recommended for Nursing Home placement. It was at that
time I started looking into how this population could benefit
from the GROUP HOME environment.

Mom was just like you and me. She was a very neat, clean, and
attractive lady with what everyone said were exceptional social
skills. I could not put this vibrant little person in a nursing
facility! Not to neglect the fact that she was perfectly healthy
otherwise .

The few community services we had, and her being early stage, did
not work. Meals on wheels would bring lunch and she would answer
the door and say she couldn't eat another bite when actually I

had just reminded her they were coming and she put the lunch she
had fixed back m the freezer. She thought she had just eaten.

Since mom was not a wanderer, I chose to move her into an
Independent Living Apartment. Her total income per month was
$429.00 so we helped with the rents as they were $650.00 per
month. Moms apartment walked right out into the dinmg room.
There she had nutrition and socialization which I felt were the
most important elements to deal with 3t that time! There were no
services except for a continental breakfast and a full lunch. I

did worry that she could have left the stove on or she could have
wandered off but still felt what COULD HAVE happened was not
worth INSTITUTIONALIZATION.

I created a respite program that worked for her and her long term
memory. I had four of her friends take mom to lunch every
Thursday to her favorite restaurants. I paid for their meals and
moms. They would alternate weeks so I knew someone was going to
be with her and she would have something to look forward to. Mom
never knew I was involved and to retain her pride and dignity she
didn't need to know! This was also a relief to me knowing
someone else was taking some of the worry off my shoulders!
Being her only caregiver, the worry was at times overwhelming!
There hasn't been a day that I felt any type of normality with my
own family. They also have felt the despair of having a

grandmother with Alzheimer's Disease.
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Our children are 3, 10, and 16 years of age. I can remember being
in pre-mature labor with Trent (my 3yr.old) and being hooked up
to a heart monitor while arguing with an Insurance company
regarding a car accident mom had prior to my hospital admission.
The Dr. gave me drugs to hold the baby until he finally came 3

weeks early. I knew with my pregnancy, I couldn't deal with moms
diagnosis until after having Trent. ( Trent was also a child who
would be up 3 to 4 time a night and with mom on my mind, I was
constantly trying to figure alternatives for her well being I

have to say these last 3 years have not been easy!)

Needless to say I have a very dependable and understanding
husband. Without his support and help with our family, through
the time of moms diagnosis, I could have never been able to check
into options as thoroughly as I have, nor thought about the
possibilities for better housing and care through Group Homes!

Shannon was seven at that time. I look at her now and wonder how
I could have missed out on so much of her last three years,
trying to attend to both a mother with Alzhiemer's disease and a
toddler requiring so much constant attention! She has grown up
so much! But she has been my strength. One day she asked me
"mommy, when grandma dies are you still going to work with the
Alzheimer's Association"? I said yes as long as there is still a

need and she said "maybe when you can't do it any longer I'll
take over and help"! I was so proud of her! She's only 10 years
old!

And our oldest, Trisha, has spent countless hours babysitting and

worrying about her grandmother and HER OWN MOM! She is a real
tower of power. She has had to take on more responsibility than
others her age. I'll never be able to thank her enough for the
times she's had to endure!

I have watched my mom go through all ages and stages and some of
the same behavior of my two youngest children. Only they have
matured noticeably and mom had digressed-noticeably ! Dr. Barry
Reisberg, Aging and Dementia Research Center in New York,
addresses the behavioral similarities the best! (See Attachment)

Mom fell this last August hiding her purse on the top shelf of
her closet. She broke her upper right arm and this prompted
nursing home placement. Being only 69 years of age, mom is still
aware enough that she definitely did not like the social
atmosphere of a nursing home, after a month, she started
declining in her disease. With four long hallways and so many
doors she would take three steps out of her (then private) room
and show so much fear that she became childlike and felt this
dreaded fear of being left alone .( similar to taking a 2 year old
to a hospital and saying goodbye—you can imagine the fear of not

knowing what's going to happen next, who will love her, feed her,
dress her, or even fearful of who may harm her.) Mom has spent
the last 6 months being a guinea pig to different medications
trying to calm her anxiety. And this is at one of the nursing
homes with the best reputations. I feel they do try and do care,
but they don't have the staff ratio to spend the time or the
ALZHEIMER'S TRAINING to work with these Alzheimer's residents as

IS needed for proper care! (But because their care was

genuine, this home was my best option.)

Even the staff can't stand to see the suffering she's gone
through. She has fallen because of the medications and been
restrained in a wheel chair, become incontinent, and at Christmas
time I didn't know if she would live another month. She had also
gone from 137 pounds in August down to 113 pounds in January. I

finally said "take her off all this stuff"! I couldn't stand to

see her like this and she would say "Kathy I just want God to

take me" and I would say "I know mom". She is now off all that
medicine and can walk again and is free of her incontinence
problem and can carry on a pretty normal conversation.

She still gets anxious and I feel much of the anxiety is and has

been related to the IMPROPER ENVIRONMENT, which can be

devastating to those with this disease, but also the STAFF RATIO
and ACTIVITIES relating to her LONG TERM MEMORY should be
considered for proper care. ALZHEIMER'S TRAINING is an important
compomant to QUALITY AND HUMANE CARE! (I could not get a nursing
home that offered this type of care when looking for placement
because she soon would bo on MEDICAID. I remember feeling
desperate ! ! )
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We have obtained our 501(C)(3) NOT-FOR PROFIT status and have
developed (2) Group Homes (Residential housing) designed and
researched specifically for Alzheimer. They will have 24 hour
staffing and the residents will remain as independent as possible
with modifications made as to their progression through the
stages .

Three years of research have gone into the development of this
demonstration project which is targeting populations at or below
80% of the median income and those on MEDICAID!
Day Activity Services and In-Home Respite Programs are also
planned with future expansion and education to rural areas.
Research is now being planned with the AREA AGENCIES ON AGING to
develop a DAY ACTIVITY CENTER adjacent to our first GROUP HOME.

********««*««««**««« ggQ Attachments ****««**********«***««

The National Alzheimer's Association has definitely gained my
respect by the RESEARCH, RESOURCES, AND COMMITMENT they have
shown and I feel proud to serve as Vice-President for our local
Alzheimer Association to serve on the Public Policy, Education,
and Nominating Committees .Donating as much time as possible, I
serve as Respite Coordinator researching services in the counties
our association serves so we can help caregivers when they call
in. I also am there for CAREGIVER TO CAREGIVER SUPPORT, AND HOPE
TO SOON SEE MANDATORY ALZHEIMER'S TRAINING for anyone offering
care to an Alzheimer's person.

!!!!!!!!!!!!!! IMEDICAID BUDGET QUANDERERS LISTEN UP !!!!!!!! !

40% TO 60% OP THOSE PLACED IN NURSING HOMES TODAY HAVE DEMENTIA
OF SOME FORM!

RESEARCH MONEY NEEDS TO BE APPROPRIATED to finding a cure! An
Alzheimer person can live 15 to 20 years and most end up on
MEDICAID—Look at the Federal and State dollars that can be saved
if funds are available to find a cure!

ABUSE is happening for those in their early to middle stages who
try to adjust to such confusing environments as INSTITUTIONS AND
NURSING FACILITIES. These are also the stages nursing homes are
being quoted as "having the most problems with these people."
And understandably! Either raise reimbursement rates to these
homes OR allow OPTIONS for better care!

MATCHING GRANT MONEY is desperately needed to help give programs
start up costs and funding to keep our loved ones out of Nursing
Homes. Give these SENIOR CITIZENS something to look forward to.
DAY ACTIVITY CENTERS, CLUBS AND SOCIAL PROGRAMS PROVIDED BY
TRAINED ALZHEIMER'S CENTERS AND PLEASE—

HELP GIVE THE ALZHEIMER'S CAREGIVERS OF OUR NATION RELIEF KNOWING
THERE ARE SOME CAPABLE PEOPLE OUT THERE WHO UNDERSTAND THIS
DISEASE AND CAN GIVE RESPITE AND TIME OUT SO WE CAN POSSIBLY
START LIVING RELATIVELY NORMAL FAMILY LIVES!

MEDICAID IMPROVEMENTS AND WAIVERS TO PROVIDE LONG TERM CARE
SERVICES!!!—EXAMPLE:The state pays approximately $1,000.00 per
month for mom to be in a nursing homd. I asked the state if I

moved her into our Group Homes if they could pay us just 80% of
what they were paying a nursing home and they said NO that there
was already a waiver written for Alzheimer which was included in
the HOME AND COMMUNITY BASED PROGRAM and as we are licensed under
Health and Environment as a Personal Care Home we can only
receive $12.00 per day! This $12.00 a day is also to include
activity for her. How can someone who has been recommended
for ICF nursing facility and we, having found a better
alternative to nursing home care and at a LESS COST to the state
be turned down!! Especially when the state agencies agree with
everything we are doing and say they are in full support!!

Please help us be able to provide HOUSING AND SUPPORTIVE SERVICES
to LOW INCOME senior citizens. BETTER CARE can be provided at
LESS THAN NURSING HOME REIMBURSEMENT RATES! !!!!!!!!!!!!

Our GROUNDBREAKING CEREMONIES are scheduled for April 25, 1993.
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With the response to the articles in the paper (See Attached)three of these Group Homes could be filled now.

THE "NEED" IS SO GREAT FOR THESE ALTERNATIVES THAT WE WILL BEGIN
CONSTRUCTION AND PRAY THAT CONGRESS WILL HELP TO PROVIDE SERVICESTO THIS TOTALLY MISUNDERSTOOD POPULATION

Sincerely,

Kathy Speaker

A Comparison of Developmental Ages and the Changes in

Behavior Observed In Patients with Alzheimer's Disease

Approx. age in Behavior
development and
level

Level 1 Essentially normal adult behavior,
(adult)

Level 2 Minor changes have occurred, but usually

(Adult) are attributed to the normal aging process,

i.e., mild forgetfulness .

Level 3 Ability to function in job is diminished.

(12+ years) Can perform the repetitive tasks, but has

difficulty with abstract ideas and new

tasks.

Level 4 Ability to handle simple finances limited.
(7-12 years)

Level 5 Difficulty selecting proper clothes.
(5-7 years)

Level 6 Has difficulty putting on clothing

(5 Years) correctly.

(4 years) Unable to bathe without assistance

Needs some assistance with toileting.

(3 years) Incontinent of urine at times.

(2-3 years) Incontinent of feces at times.

Level 7

(15 months) Only speaks 5-6 words.

(1 year) Speak one word.

Unable to walk independently.

(6-9 months) Unable to sit up independently.

(2-3 months) No longer smiles in response to contact
with caregivers.

Adapted from Reisberg. B. (!985). An ordinal functional
assessment tool for Alzheimer's type dementia. Hosoiui
a.A CorTunitv P-s-ch i^tr y . 36(6), 593-595.
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2-B The Topeka Capital-Journal, Saturday, December 12, 1992

Alzheimer's creates frustrations

for those seeking care for parent
Either take care of

them or put them in a

nursing home. There's

no in between.

By PHIL ANDERSON
The Capital-Journal

Kathy
Speaker had to put her

mother into a nursing home

recently.

It nearly tore her apart
— be-

cause she believed a group-home
setting would have been a better

option.

Unfortunately for Speaker, no

group home was available for her

69-year-old motJ»er, Margaret Mary
Kelly McMullen, who was diagnosed
with Alzheimer's Disease 2 'A years

ago.

Particularly upsetting was the

fact that' Speaker has been working
on a group home for Alzheimer's

Disease patients for more than two

years.

Alzheimer's Disease is a progres-

sive, degenerative condition that at-

tacks the brain and results in im-

paired memory, thinking and
behavior. An estimated 4 million

people nationwide have the disease,

including 3,000 in Shawnee County.
After she was diagnosed with the

disease. Speakers mother lived in a

Topeka retirement apartment com-

plex until recently, when she broke

her arm in a fall

She recuperated in a Topeka con-

valescent center, then McMuUen's

family members placed her in a

Rossville nursing home.

It wasn't an easy move for

McMullen — or for her children and

grandchildren.

"Right now, families don't have

many options," said the 38-year-old

Speaker, who has three children,

ages 15. 9 and 2. "Either they take

care of their family members ^yith

Alzheimer's Disease or they put
them in a nursing home. There is no

in between."

Speaker made it clear that she

had nothing against nursing homes.

But she quickly added that people
in intermediate stages of Alzheim-

er's Disease could benefit more from

living in a group setting, rather than

in a nursing home.

She realizes group homes aren't

the solutions for all Alzheimer's Dis-

ease patients. But group homes can

help avoid premature nursing home

placement and act as a "stepping
stone" between a patient's own
home and a nursing home.

Studies also have indicated that

conditions of Alzheimer's Disease

patients may deteriorate more rap-

idly after they are placed in nursing
homes.

The frustration level has hit

Speaker especially hard because she

had believes a new group home for

Alzheimer's Disease patients could

have been built by now, if she and

her group had been successful gener-

ating support from state officials.

Late last year, Speaker and her

husband. Randy Speaker, announced

plans to build two group homes for

Alzheimer's Disease patients in To-

peka.

Speaker's husband is chief execu-

tive officer of Contemporary Hous-

ing Alternatives of Topeka Inc., a

not-for-profit corporation which de-

signed the Alzheimer's Disease

group homes. The corporation was

formed 2Vi years ago and has been

working on the group-home project

since then.

Randy Speaker also has helped

groups build apartment complexes
for low-income older adults and for

people with disabilities.

According to plans released late

last year, Iwo homes were to be

built, each providing care for six to

eight Alzheimer's Disease patients.

The constuction cost of each home
was to be $225,000.

One of the homes was to be built

on city-donated land near S.W. 21st

and Randolph. The other home was
to be built on another parcel of land

in the city.

Rooms were to be made available

both to private-pay patients as well

as for Medicaid-eligible patients.

Around-the-clock care was to be

available, with a ratio of one Alz-

heimer's Disease-trained staff mem-
ber for every four patients, a lower

ratio than most nursing homes offer.

Individual program plans would be

made for each patient

Group leaders said the cost to the

state would be less than the cost of

nursing-home placement.
More than $500,000 in funding was

secured from several sources, in-

cluding Capitol Federal Savings, the

Federal Home Loan Bank of Topeka,
the Kansas Department of Transpor-
tation and the city of Topeka.

However, state lawmakers didn't

approve funding daring the 1992

Legislature. State funding could

have been used to help pay for Med-

icaid patients' expenses. Speaker
and her group hoped half the group
home residents would be Medicaid

recipients.

Both homes combined were proj-

ected to serve more than 100 Alz-

heimer's Disease patients, prevent-

ing many from having to enter an

institution through a long-term care

program as well as daycare and re-

spite programs.

Building supporters say a group
liome setting could prolong the life

of an Alzheimer's Disease patient,

while allowing the patient to main-

tain a sense of dignity and self-

worth.

For instance. Speaker said, a

group home would allow the patient

to cook a meal for visiting family

members, with minimal assistance

from a staff member.
The group homes also were to be

designed specifically for Alzheimer's

Disease patients, to minimize con-

fusing building traits such as long

hallways with many doors.
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—Jeff A. Taylor/The Capital-Journal

Margaret Mary Kelly McMullen, 69, received a worm hug from her daughter, Kathy Speaker.

Speaker said she and others in-

volved in the project sponsored a bill

requesting state funding during the

1992 Legislature. That bill passed
the House of Representatives but

was voted down by the Senate.

She said those working on the

project were disappointed
—

espe-

cially when they initially were led to

believe that the state was behind the

project.

State funding would be used for

the day-to-day facility operation.

Speaker is still hopeful the state will

come up with a funding mechanism,
even though she feels like the proj-

ect has gone "back to square one."

Had the state told building sup-

porters early on that the answer to

their funding request would be "no,"

construction could have started on

the project as a private-pay facility,

Speaker said.

Now, the ground sits vacant and
those wanting to build a home for

Alzheimer's Disease patients remain

frustrated.

Capitol Federal Savings and Fed-

eral Home Loan Bank each required
that construction begin by March as

part of the loan agreement. Unless

the state helps fund the project, it

will start as a private pay facility.

Robert L. Epps, commissioner of

income support and medical ser-

vices for the Kansas Department of

Social and Rehabilitation Services,

said the Speakers' project is a wor-

thy one. But that doesn't mean state

funding will be granted without leg-

islative authorization.

"The Speakers, I think, are very

deserving of commendation," Epps
said "They're trying to provide a

new and valuable service for victims

of Alzheimer's Disease and their

friends and families.

"I guess where we find ourselves

in an incompatible situation is in

terms of financing."

Epps said Social and Rehabilita-

tion Services isn't able to provide a

grant for the group home project. To
do so would be to set a "horrendous

precedent," Epps said.

"We have almost a $12 billion

budget,
"

Epps ssid. "But nowhere in

that budget is there discretionary

funding for grants like this."

Epps said if Social and Rehabilita-

tion Services were "to spring" a cou-

ple of hundred thousand dollars for

such a program, the legislative in-

tent of the decision likely would be

called into question, since the Legis-
lature denied funding during the

1992 session

To get state funding, Epps said,

group home supporters likely will

need to obtain a line-item appropria-
tion —

specifying a certain amount
of money — from the Legislature.

Kathy Speaker said group home

supporters would try to gain legisla-

tive approval in the upcoming ses-

sion.

Call Contemporary Housing Alter-

natives of Topeka at 232-8338 for

more information.
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This architect's drawing shows a group home for people who hove Alzheimer's disease. It

will be built at 21 1 1 S.W. Randolph by Contemporary Housing Alternatives of Topeko Inc.

Group home designed for

needs of Alzheimer's patients
Couple designs living

quarters for special needs

of adults not yet ready for

nursing homes

By DON MARKER
The Capital-Journal

What
started as a personal quest

to understand how Alzheimer's
disease was affecting her moth-

er has led Kathy
Speaker and her hus-

band, Randy, to

achieve their dream
of seeing a group
home built for

Alzheimer's patients.

Construction start is

planned for March on
the group home at

2111 S.W. Randolph
that will provide eight

rooms specifically

designed for

Alzheimer's patients.
The home is scheduled to be occupied by
July 1. A second, similar group home is

planned for later this year.

They are being built by Contemporary
Housing Alternatives of Topeka Inc. Sher-

man Parks Jr. is chairman of the board and

Randy Speaker is president. The organiza-
tion is a not-for-profit corporation that was
foiinHfH in Mni'oinhor IQQO

Kathy Speaker

The city of Topeka donated the site to

Contemporary Housing and donated
$50,000 toward the expected construction

cost of $190,000 per home. The remainder
is being funded by a grant from the Feder-
al Home Loan Bank Board under its

Affordable Housing Program. Capitol Fed-
eral Savings and Loan Association is the

first mortgage holder.

Speaker said he expected another $35,000

would be needed to equip and furnish the

first home. Public donations will be accept-

ed for furniture and to defray 30 percent of

the cost of two vehicles donated by the

Kansas Department of

Transportation.
This Alzheimer's

patient group home is

the first of its kind in

Topeka.
"It will provide an

alternative environ-

ment that is less con-

fining than a nursing
home," Randy Speak-
er said.

Kathy Speaker
added that the home
"is designed to make

it easy for them to cope with everyday liv-

ing and to help them maintain the style of

life they are used to."

The Speakers' initial exposure to

Alzheimer's disease came when her moth-

Randy Speaker

Home
Continued on page 3^
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Alzheimer's progresses slowly
The Capital-Jpurnal

Alzheimer's

disease is a

progressive condition in

which nerve cells degener-
ate in the brain and brain tissue

shrinks, says the American Medi-

cal Association Encyclopedia of

Medicine, published in 1989.

There is no cure and no way to

arrest progress of the disease.

The cause of Alzheimer's is un-

known, the AMA says, but onset is

rare before age 60. Thereafter, in-

cidence increases steadily with

age, and up to 30 percent of people
older than 85 are affected.

The early stage of Alzheimer's

will find the individual noticing in-

creasing forgetfulness, the AMA
says. The individual may try to

compensate by writing lists or by

asking others to help. Problems
with memory often cause the pa-
tient to feel anxious and de-

pressed, but these symptoms gen-

erally go unnoticed.

A second phase involves severe

memory loss, particularly for re-

cent events, the encyclopedia says.

The patient will also become dis-

oriented about time and place and

get lost easily even in familiar

surroundings. Concentration and

ability to calculate decline.

"Anxiety increases, mood
changes are sudden and unpredict-

able, and personality changes be-

come apparent," the AMA says.

The third stage involves severe

disorientation and confusion.

There may be hallucinations and

paranoid delusions, with symp-
toms usually worse at night. There

may be incontinence. The patient

may become demanding, unpleas-
ant and sometimes violent. Some
become docile and helpless.

Full-time hospital or nursing
care is often inevitable, the ency-

clopedia says.

"Once the patient is bedridden

the complications of bedsores,

feeding problems and pneumonia
make life expectancy very short."

The AMS says, "Ideally, care is

best provided at home, but this

may be impossible. Although ef-

forts are being made to expand
facilities, a shortage of suitable

places exists for elderly people
with dementia. Research into drug

therapy is continuing."

Home for Alzheimer's patients
Continued from page 1-C

er, Peggy- McMuUen, was diagnosed
about three years ago as having Alz-

heimer's disease.

"They told us to put her in a nurs-
.

ing home," Kathy Speaker said.

They didn't McMuIlen lived suc-

cessfully in a retirement complex
until last August, when she moved to

a nursing home.

McMuUen's illness brought home
to the Speakers that there needed to

be a stepping stone between inde-

pendent living and a nursing home.
The group home is that stepping
stone. It will enable the person who
needs a structured, supervised envi-

ronment to live without having to

experience the more confining and

confusing nursing home environ-

ment.

The home will provide 24-bour

residential care - with two staff

people on each eight-hour shift - for

people in the early to middle stages
of Alzheimer's. People in those

stages "can get around pretty well,"

Randy Speaker said.

Six of the rooms in the home will

be private rooms, each with a lava-

tory and toilet. There also will be a

large bathroom with toilets and an
area for supervised bathing.

Two of the rooms will be designed
for couples and will have fulUy

equipped bathrooms. An Alzheimer's

resident and a healthy spouse could

live in those rooms.

Initial plans call for 24-hour care

to be offered in six rooms, with two

rooms being used to provide day
care in four-hour increments for Alz-

heimer's patients.

A program also will be offered to

provide respite care in Alzheimer

patients' homes so their regular car-

egivers can take breaks.

The first group home will have

3,900 square feet and will be built by

Neighbors Construction Co., Ed-

wardsville.

Architects are Knight and Rem-
mele, Topeka.
The exterior will be vinyl sided

and designed to fit into the neighbor-
hood.

The rear yard will be fenced. In-

side the fence will be walking paths,

recreation areas and a place where

residents could plant a garden.

Inside, there won't be hallways
that could confuse an Alzheimer's

resident. Interior areas will be

painted different colors to help pa-
tients identify their own quarters. A

canopy will mark the entrance to

the bathroom-bathing area.

Residents' rooms will have exteri-

or walls and windows.

In the center of the home will be a

kitchen, recreation room, dining

room and place for playing cards

and television viewing.

Other space will be for a laundry

room, utility room, staff space, of-

fice and a library.

Randy Speaker said he anticipates
four of the units will be for low

income patients, and that cost of

home residency hasn't been deter-

mined.

"Being a not for profit corpora-

tion, we'll establish it at cost or be-

low," he said.

The home's occupants will be de-

termined on a first come, first

served basis, Speaker said. Inquiries

about residency or donations may be

made to his office at 232-8338.
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